

The Global Impact of the Dobbs
Decision on Abortion Laws, Policies,
Legislation, Narratives, and
Movements: Findings from Colombia,
India, Kenya, and Nigeria

Full Report January, 2024



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This report was researched and written by Chitra Nagarajan (overall lead and researcher for India, Kenya, and Nigeria) and Paula Trujillo González (researcher for Colombia), working closely with the following people:

COLOMBIA

Daniel Arango Arango and María Mercedes Vivas Pérez (Fundación Oriéntame)

INDIA

CSO coalition representatives (Common Health) and Vinitha Jayaprakasan (The YP Foundation)

KENYA

Brenda Achieng and Monica Oguttu (Kisumu Medical and Education Trust), Carolyne Njoroge (Key Affected Population Health and Legal Rights Alliance), and Gordon Ochieng (Trust for Indigenous Culture and, Health)

NIGERIA

Rumuse Obi (Education as a Vaccine)and Ijeoma Egwuatu (Generation Initiative for Women and Youth Network)

OVERALL

Kemi Akinfaderin, Shiphrah Belonguel, Bergen Cooper, and Sinara Gumieri (Fòs Feminista)

Media monitoring was conducted by Maria Boldt, Vaidehi Desai, Meredith Kesler, and Rachel Potucek at M+R.

We would also like to thank the interpreters who facilitated communication during interviews: Aathira Gopi (Malayalam) and Ruth Ozoma (sign language).

The team thanks all those who generously provided their time and insights during interviews.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACRONYMS	4
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY.	5
INTRODUCTION	7
METHODOLOGY	7
Approach and Methods	7
Limitations of the Study	9
ABORTION CONTEXT	9
Colombia	9
India"	11
Kenya	14
Nigeria"	15
THE IMPACT OF DOBBS	23
Laws and Policies	23
- Colombia	23
- India	24
- Kenya	24
- Nigeria	25
Narratives and Movements	26
- Colombia	26
- India	27
- Kenya	28
- Nigeria	29
RECOMMENDATIONS	29

ACRONYMS

CEDAW Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination

Against Women

CPD Commission on Population and Development

CSW Commission on the Status of Women

EVA Education as a Vaccine

FARC Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia

GBV Gender-Based Violence

GIWYN Generation Initiative for TWomen and Youth Network

KCPF Kenya Christian Professionals Forum

KMET Kisumu Medical and Education Trust

KESWA Kenya Sex Workers Association

LGBTQIA+.....Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans, Queer, Intersex and Asexual Plus

MTP Act Medical Termination of Pregnancy Act

PCPNDT Act Pre-Conception and Pre-Natal Diagnostic Techniques Act

PWD People with Disabilities

SOCIESC Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, Gender Expression,

and Sex Characteristics

SRHRJ Sexual and Reproductive Health, Rights, and Justice

TICAH Trust for Indigenous Culture and Health

USA United States of America

USAID United States Agency for International Development

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Sexual and reproductive health, rights, and justice (SRHRJ) are under threat worldwide because of the actions and influence of several interconnected, strategic, well-funded anti-rights movements. Fòs Feminista co-developed this study with partners to analyse the influence of these anti-rights networks in the aftermath of the Dobbs decision in Colombia, India, Kenya, and Nigeria. It found that the impact of antirights actors and networks varied across the four countries but was growing even in countries with relatively progressive SRHRJ trends. These networks were transnational and acted at national, continental, and international levels. There were active and influential individuals and groups on every continent. While significant funding and support for mobilisation and exerting (political) influence tended to come from groups in Europe and the USA, there was growing tendency towards localisation of the faces and voices amplified. For example, the first March for Life in India was supported by Christian groups in the UK² and the recent anti-LGBTQIA+ parliamentary convening in Uganda was supported by Family Watch International, based in the USA.3

Anti-rights actors similar strategies across contexts. They used emotive imagery evoke foetal personhood, scientific arguments around viability of the foetus, and spread disinformation on the health and other consequences of pregnancy termination.4 They engaged in strategic litigation in Colombia,⁵ India,⁶ and Kenya,⁷ and intimidated service providers to restrict access to care.8 They were entrenched in churches (Catholic and Evangelical)9,10,11,12 and linked with politicians. While in some countries such as Nigeria and Kenya, 13 they exerted influence on mainstream narratives, in others, they focussed on influencing marginalized and economically vulnerable communities as their audience, for instance Colombia¹⁴ and India, 15 where they instrumentalised marginalisation from, grievances with, and lack of confidence in State structures. These actors provided shelter, food, education, and jobs to marginalised and vulnerable population conditional on the acceptance of their religious beliefs and built a sense of community through mutual support and common purpose. In India, Nigeria, and Kenya, they simultaneously espoused anti-imperialism while drawing on and glorifying the (regressive) anti-abortion trends in the USA. They argued that abortion, LGBTQIA+rights, assisted reproductive technology, and comprehensive sexuality education were imports aimed at destabilising morals, culture, and populations as part of neo-colonial efforts.

Anti-rights actors sought to impose a vision of the world based on anti-abortion and anti-LGBTIQIA narratives and a narrow and patriarchal morality. These networks were part of a far-right political project, in which politicians, the private sector, and Christian groups (including the Catholic Church) collaborated, including to groom young people. 16,17 Unlike human rights actors who made conscious efforts to link issues and movements, they did so naturally, using the accessible and emotive framing of protection of the family. 18 While this mobilisation was rooted in Christian ideologies, these actors aligned with conservative elements in other religions. such as when Family Watch International and the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation signed a memorandum of cooperation to protect and highlight the importance of the 'family unit as an institution' and coordinate efforts to address 'values and beliefs' that seek to undermine it.19

The June 2022 Dobbs vs Jackson Women's Health Organization ("Dobbs") USA Supreme Court decision ruled there was no federal constitutional right to abortion. In addition to hindering access to safe abortion in the USA, results from this study indicate that this decision impacted dynamics related to abortion and bodily autonomy elsewhere in the world. Despite abortion rights gains in Colombia²⁰ and India,²¹ Dobbs provided inspiration to anti-rights movements that

mobilizing towards change in the long-term, given the fifty years between Roe v Wade and Dobbs vs Jackson, could work.²² Indeed, organizers of India's first March for Life, a (small-scale) anti-abortion protest, drew parallels between India and the USA in terms of desired trajectory.²³

Anti-rights groups also deepened disinformation campaigns and reinforced their anti-abortion narratives, pointing to Dobbs to push the validity of their positions.^{24,25} Several influential people, such as Christian leaders in all four countries, 26,27 and Moses Wetangula, now the current Speaker of the Kenyan National Assembly,²⁸ celebrated the judgement. The ruling also contributed to the shaping of opinions and narratives of those outside anti-rights groups with people wondering if their own country should follow the direction of the USA.²⁹ In Kenya, respondents saw attitudes to abortion shifting, anti-abortion mobilisation increasing, and new threats against facilities and service providers in some counties although the link between Dobbs and these developments was unclear.³⁰ In Nigeria, a galvanised movement used Dobbs to successfully push for the withdrawal of the Safe Termination of Pregnancy for Legal Indications Guidelines in Lagos State.31

Moreover, Dobbs created chilling effect due to memories of previous anti-abortion stances from the USA and inability to distinguish between the ruling and government policy. Due to their geopolitical, economic, and cultural power and imperialist practices, the United States' government and religious fundamentalists within the country had obstructed access to safe abortion across the world via diplomatic influencing, funding conditionalities, and supporting local anti-rights actors.32 Drawing from the experience of how the Mexico City Policy^a imposed by President Trump (2017-2021) had strengthened antirights groups and destabilised women's rights movements, respondents from Colombia, Kenya, and Nigeria believed Dobbs could similarly affect US funding, and that donors might decide to fund antirights rather than women's rights groups. These concerns affected partnerships and alliance building as some civil society organisations distanced themselves from pro-choice groups.³³

Yet, it is important to recognise while not overstating the impacts of Dobbs. It was difficult to disentangle correlation from causation to understand if dynamics and events in Colombia, Kenya, India and Nigeria were caused by Dobbs or just happened to take place after it was made public. The decision converged with national and regional dynamics that were often more important, especially in Colombia and India where the 2022 Constitutional Court ruling which decriminalised abortion in Colombia until the 24th week,³⁴ and the 2021 Indian amendments to abortion law which expanded access,35 had recently upheld rights. Indeed, Colombian respondents expressed pride in recent gains and said strengthening the region's feminist movements was a promising strategy to counteract the global backlash against SRHRJ.36

Furthermore, Dobbs created opportunities for SRHRJ mobilisation. It provided openings for advocates to talk about abortion and raise awareness of national law and its drawbacks. Even though the news agenda moved on afterwards, SRHRJ advocates in all four countries engaged in community,³⁷ and media conversations,^{38,39,40} in the weeks following the ruling. Given high levels of misinformation, respondents welcomed being able to break abortion stigma and taboos.⁴¹

a The Mexico City policy, also known as Protecting Life in Global Health Assistance or the Global Gag Rule, prevents non-governmental organizations (NGOs) funded by U.S. global health assistance from providing abortion services, information, counselling, referrals, or advocating for the liberalisation of abortion, even with money from non-USA sources. It was last in effect from January 2017 to January 2021.

INTRODUCTION

The mobilization of interconnected, strategic, and well-funded anti-rights movements is one of the main threats to sexual and reproductive health, rights, and justice (SRHRJ) worldwide. In particular, antiabortion actors^b in Europe and the United States of America (USA) influence narratives and realities across Africa, Asia, the Caribbean, the Pacific, and Central and South America. They leverage existing social networks (often linked to churches and faith organisations) to maintain a patriarchal status quo and/or discourage bodily autonomy and the right to choose. Due to their geo-political, economic, and cultural power and imperialist practices, the government of the United States and religious fundamentalists within that country have particularly hindered access to safe abortion across the world via through a range of strategies including diplomatic influencing, funding conditionalities, and supporting local anti-rights actors. 42 In June 2022, the Supreme Court of the USA ruled that there was no federal constitutional right to abortion in Dobbs vs Jackson Women's Health Organization (Dobbs).⁴³ In addition to impeding access to abortion in the USA, this study shows that this decision has also influenced dynamics related to bodily autonomy elsewhere. Concurrently, recent important victories in Argentina,44 Benin,45 Cape Verde, Colombia,46 and Mexico,47 provide entry points for movement building and sharing lessons within and across regions, as highlighted by several respondents to this

This study examined the impacts of Dobbs

b Throughout this document, the terms anti-rights and anti-abortion actors will be used. These actors include government, private sector, and non-governmental entities that are against the right to choose whether to carry pregnancy to term. While this right encompasses a number of factors including economic and cultural ones and addresses barriers that prevent or disincentivise continuation of pregnancy, these actors are specifically against access to safe abortion. In addition, they are often against other rights and freedoms (such as those of lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans, queer, intersex, and asexual (LGBTQIA) people). When referring to actors that work to restrict a number of rights, including that to abortion, we will use the term anti-rights actors to foreground this reality so the reader remains aware of their intersectional approach and use the term anti-abortion actors to refer to those that act specifically against abortion rights.

in Colombia, India, Kenya, and Nigeria. These countries were chosen based on existing partnerships, levels of global health assistance funding, and the intention to underscore the diversity of legal restrictions surrounding abortion in these nations, as well as the successful strategies employed by the feminist movement to promote the liberalization of abortion laws.

METHODOLOGY

The goal of the study was to document the impact of Dobbs on abortion laws, policies, and narratives. The specific research questions were as follows:

- 1. What influence have anti-abortion networks had on abortion laws, policies, narratives (i.e., beliefs, attitudes, stigma, framing), and mobilisation in Colombia, India, Kenya, and Nigeria?
- 2. What are the emerging impacts of the Dobbs decision on abortion laws, policies, narratives, and anti-abortion movement building in Colombia, India, Kenya, and Nigeria?

After presenting a brief overview of the methodology, this report will present the study's findings, answering each research question for the four countries in turn.

APPROACH AND METHODS

Researchers conducted a literature review, interviews, and media monitoring to develop this report, informed by three key considerations:

- **1.** Ensure high quality, integrity, and accuracy of findings.
- **2.** Seek national perspectives and realities from a diverse and intersectional range of actors.
- 3. Mitigate ethical risks.

c At the time of writing of this report, there was little information published about the impact of the Dobbs ruling globally. This study analysed literature on the influence of transnational networks and information from interviews to answer the first research question.

PRINCIPLES THAT GUIDED THE STUDY

- 1. Infuse decoloniality, (intersectional) feminism, and social inclusion, including in overall approach, questions asked, and respondent sampling;
- 2. Collaborate with partners at Oriéntame (Colombia), CommonHealth and the YP Foundation in India, the Kenya Sex Workers Association (KESWA), Kisumu Medical and Education Trust (KMET) and Trust for Indigenous Culture and Health (TICAH) in Kenya, and Education as a Vaccine (EVA) and the Generation Initiative for Women and Youth Network (GIWYN) in Nigeria;
- 3. Recognise diversity in each country and ensure context specificity;
- 4. Implement a robust ethical approach; and
- **5.** Share findings with feminist movements while not revealing information to anti-rights groups that could be used against SRHRJ.

Researchers adapted the research to national context, important given Colombia, India, Kenya, and Nigeria had different SRHRJ histories and dynamics. Table 1 outlines sources of data per country. All interviews occurred between March and April 2023. Focal points in partner organisations developed a list of respondents, with focus on ensuring diversity of experiences and perspectives.^d Researchers also employed snowball sampling by asking respondents to suggest and connect them with others who had useful insights to share. Concurrently, M+Re conducted media monitoring, creating a global media search on Google News and Muck Rack in English, Hindi, and Spanish. Researchers read these media reports and integrated the analysis into emerging findings. Researchers and partner organisations discussed emerging findings for input and contextualisation throughout the process. Where more information was needed, for example around the mobilisation of anti-rights actors in regional and global spaces, specific questions were asked to contacts to ensure accurate and up to date information.

ACTORS	INTERVIEWS					
	COLOMBIA	INDIA	KENYA	NIGERIA	TOTAL	
Government officials	2	2	1	0	5	
Healthcare service providers ^f	2	4	4	3	13	
SRHRJ Activists and Civil society representatives	8	10	6	12	36	
Academics, Journalists, and Researchers	3	4	3	0	10	
Philanthropists	1	0	0	0	1	
Anti-rights Actors	0	0	0	1	1	
Total	16	20	14	16	66	
Media monitoring						
NUMBER OF ARTICLES (including reprints)	1,772	437	1,114	124	3,447	

d Respondents included younger and older people, representatives of LGBTQIA and disability rights groups, people from socially excluded backgrounds relevant to the context (e.g., Afro descendants in Colombia and marginalised castes in India), and people who lived and worked in different areas of each country.

e M+R is an agency that uses online marketing, public relations, and social media for public engagement and fundraising.

f We recognise that some healthcare providers are also SRHRJ activists but for the purpose of this study, we have made this distinction to call attention to the different perspectives that they bring to the table.

Researchers presented preliminary findings for feedback to colleagues from the Asia Safe Abortion Partnership, CommonHealth, EVA, Fòs Feminista, GIWYN, KESWA, Oriéntame, and TICAH. Following the presentation, they incorporated oral feedback into the draft report which was then shared with the same group for written comments before being finalised.

Researchers followed a robust ethical approach, with systems in place to ensure adherence to the highest standards (from local perspectives and in line with international best practice) throughout the process. For example, they explained the implications of involvement to all obtained respondents and consent. Researchers decided where to refer disclosures of violence or safeguarding issues, though no relevant information was shared. They also mitigated any risks to individuals and organisations involved in the research and of worsening pre-existing anti-abortion dynamics.

LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

One of the key limitations of the study was identifying government officials that were willing to be interviewed, particularly in Kenya and Nigeria, given the political dynamics during the data collection period. Moreover, understanding of anti-rights movements varied across respondents depending on country. Respondents in Kenya tended to provide the most information while there was hesitation among respondents in Colombia to share material and information and less knowledge among respondents in India and Nigeria. Further, due to time and resource constraints, media monitoring was conducted in English, Hindi, and Spanish only, which was not fully reflective of the languages in which media is produced in partner countries. Indeed, this report is an initial analysis of anti-rights movements and the impact of Dobbs in these countries and serves as a baseline for future research and programming.

ABORTION CONTEXT

COLOMBIA

The abortion landscape in Colombia significantly changed over the past twenty years due to decisions of the Constitutional Court. In 2006, the Court decriminalised abortion in three cases: 1) when the woman's g physical or mental health is at risk; 2) when there is foetal malformation incompatible with life; and 3) when the pregnancy is the result of sexual violence, non-consensual artificial insemination, or incest.48 Based on a formal request by Causa Justa por el Aborto/Just Cause Movement (an alliance of feminists SRHRJ organisations) in February 2022, the Court decriminalised abortion and established the right to abortion for any reason up to the 24th week of pregnancy, post which the three exceptions outlined in 2006 would apply.⁴⁹ As a result of these rulings, Colombia had the most progressive legal framework on abortion in the Latin America and Caribbean region.

Governments in power adopted different positions on the 2022 court ruling. The former conservative government of then President Ivan Duque supported a 'prolife' request to annul the Court decision⁵⁰. The Ministry of Justice wrote to the Court stating they had previously ruled around abortion in 2006 which according to them made the 2022 ruling invalid, however given the lack of legal accuracy of the request, it did not result in any action. When leftwing President Gustavo Petro arrived in office in August 2022, the Ministry of Health issued instructions to healthcare providers and departmental, district, and municipal health secretariats about how to effectively implement the Court ruling.⁵¹ They also compiled constitutional and technical standards to guarantee comprehensive and safe abortion care.⁵² Despite this action, President Petro still has not publicly

g When referring to court rulings, legislation, policy, interviews with respondents, and other sources of data, this report will reflect the terms used by these sources. However, the authors recognise that all people with the capacity for pregnancy have abortion rights and will use this terminology when presenting or analyzing the situation separately from referring to sources.

supported abortion as of the writing of this report. According to one respondent, abortion rights lacked solid political support in Colombia given its high political costs in a polarised environment and deeply rooted conservative and religious society.⁵³ As of the writing of this report, discussion in Congress continues about withdrawing comprehensive sexual education from school curricula and excluding sexual and reproductive rights from the National Development Plan.⁵⁴

This solid legal framework contrasted with barriers to access across the country. On paper, all people-including transgender, non-binary, and migrants-were legally entitled to request an abortion without fearing criminalisation or discrimination, and service providers and health care institutions had to include abortion as an essential health service. However, there were still differences in how institutions interpreted the Court ruling, which often resulted in a lack of service provision. To overcome barriers to access, SRHRJ organisations continued to support women and girls, including through legal action. For example, in the 100 days after the Court ruling (from 22 February to 31 May 2022), La Mesa por la Vida y la Salud de las Mujeres provided legal support to 76 girls, young women and women who had issues accessing abortion services. Somos Jacarandas presented 137 legal actions, 21 guardianship requests, and 60 complaints before the Health Superintendent, 51 complaints before the municipal Health Secretariats, and six complaints before the Medical Ethics Tribunals across the country in support of abortion rights. 55,56

Effective implementation of the Court ruling was difficult due to lack of healthcare provision, actions by anti-abortion groups, and the power of religious institutions. Weak or non-existent health systems in many regions, especially in areas that were most remote, rural, or affected by the armed conflict were barriers to accessing abortion.⁵⁷ Healthcare providers' lack of knowledge of and misinformation around the new legal and normative framework, coupled with

religious and personal beliefs resulted in lack of service provision and patient stigma and guilt.58 Anti-abortion groups disseminated false information, including to service providers which resulted in some healthcare workers trying to convince people to not have abortions.⁵⁹ In Bogotá and Medellin, an anti-abortion group known as 40 Days for Life protested in front of two private abortion service providers (Oriéntame and Unimedicos) by holding signs and pamphlets with pictures of baby foetuses and claiming the providers were practicing 'infanticide.'60 In addition, Oriéntame also faced bureaucratic challenges that put operations at risk, such as delays in assuming land ownership for new clinics and continuous health inspections and audits from the Secretary of Health.61 Furthermore, Colombia is a heavily Catholic and highly conservative society, and this religious culture imposed a reproductive role on women that often resulted in forced and unwanted maternity.62 Most women and girls were afraid of making decisions about their bodies and conservative groups, political parties, politicians, and anti-abortion groups used intimidation and fear to hinder the full exercise of human rights, especially for women, girls and LGBTQIA+ people.63

Certain groups were further constrained by barriers to accessing safe abortion. Girls and young women were often pressured by parents or caregivers to continue pregnancies even if they resulted from abuse and sexual violence.64,i In some cases, healthcare workers asked parents or caregivers for permission, which was not necessary according to law.65 Indigenous girls and women were identified as facing difficulties with heightened abortion access.66 A provider of health services to indigenous communities in Cauca - a region with approximately 84 indigenous required that respective reservations indigenous authorities be consulted in cases of abortion, which could create a

h Due to research scope and timelines, researchers did not undertake a comprehensive and intersectional mapping of abortion barriers.

i In Colombia, any pregnancy that occurs when the girl is younger than 14 years old is defined as sexual violence.

risk for indigenous women and girls of not accessing abortions due to the fear of being expelled from their communities.⁶⁷ Moreover, travel to get an abortion was often required for women and girls that lived in rural and remote areas, which was not always possible due to cost.68 Women and girls that lived in conflict-affected areas also lacked access as some armed groups did not allow talk about abortion.69 Women and girls with disabilities were often not perceived as autonomous individuals who could make decisions about their bodies, so families and caregivers often decided if they would get secret abortions or keep the baby as it was interpreted as God's will.⁷⁰ Meanwhile, even if there was lawful access to abortion for migrant women and girls, those without a regular residence permit feared deportation if they sought healthcare and so depended on humanitarian organisations (rather than the state) for access.71

Lastly, respondents working with disability rights, LGBTQIA+, and Afro-descendant organizations reported feeling excluded from discussions and strategies leading up to the Constitutional Court ruling. They also noted that the implementation of the ruling lacks a regional approach that considers the diversity and specific needs of each region. Respondents claimed that the implementation was not intersectional, failing to address the various identities and forms of discrimination that impact abortion access. As an example, the lack of accessible language meant that some people with disabilities couldn't comprehend the ruling. Consequently, their organizations had to allocate limited resources to translate and simplify it, diverting attention from essential priorities like policy inclusion.

INDIA

While not rights centric, Indian abortion law was relatively progressive compared with many other countries and there was no

j This group was at higher risk of sexual violence and trafficking and of unwanted pregnancy but were unable to make real choices around pregnancy. Additionally, many migrant women and girls thought that being pregnant and having a baby would give them benefits (such as sleeping in a bed and a seat on a bus) along their migration route and so they wanted to keep their 'golden babies'.

coordinated, strong, and vocal anti-abortion political majority in the country. 72 In 2021, the Medical Termination of Pregnancy Act (MTP Act) of 1971 was amended to allow abortion on the advice of one doctor up to 20 weeks. Survivors of rape and incest, and other vulnerable groups required approval from two doctors for abortions between 20 and 24 weeks, and approval from the State Medical Board was required in cases of substantial foetal abnormalities after 24 weeks. The Act also imposed a legal requirement to ensure confidentiality.73 The Supreme Court subsequently ruled that unmarried women were covered by the scope of the Act and extended the provisions for rape survivors to married women who became pregnant due to marital rape. 74,75 Indeed, Supreme Court jurisprudence on abortion had been progressive even before the Act and respondents expected that to continue.

However, rather than full decriminalisation, the amended Act provided abortion at the discretion of a doctor instead of the woman. SRHRJ advocates had pushed for amendments for 20 years, with resistance partly based on an assumption that they contradicted government attempts to tackle sex selective abortions.76 SRHRJ advocates noted disappointment that the amendments did not include an express right to abortion, continued the requirement for involvement of doctors (as opposed to other health workers), and introduced the State Medical Board that would be likely to make decisions based on medical determinations and not necessarily the patient's best interest where no such requirement previously existed.⁷⁷ Moreover, while proactive steps had been taken towards legal and policy implementation in terms of training of providers, buying of commodities, and other actions, the restricted nature of abortion provision constrained the ability of the health system to deliver services.78

Access to abortion was challenging, particularly for people who were young, not married, living in rural communities, disabled, sex workers, or LGBTQIA+. Many people did not know that abortion was legal and abortion services were often not available

in many areas.⁷⁹ For example, in Tamil Nadu, despite relatively good health infrastructure, abortion services were absent from many secondary and tertiary level facilities.80 Even in district hospitals, SRHRJ advocates noted high levels of discrimination, stigma, unavailability of services, and the fact that patients were asked to come for repeat (unnecessary) appointments.81 This lack of care in government-run facilities was noted by many respondents who spoke of how it forced people into the private system which was not affordable for many.82 Unmarried women, women living with HIV, and sex workers experienced particularly high levels of service denial based on cost, health workers' moral judgements, shaming of patients, and requesting consent from husbands and other family members.83 Further, all sexual activity involving people under the age of 18 was considered rape and thus required reporting by service providers to the police.84 Providers could wait until after the abortion to inform authorities and a medico-legal certificate sufficed85 but teenagers tended to either not seek out services or leave facilities once they were informed about this reporting requirement.86 In rural areas, there were either no services or people worried lack of confidentiality meant their communities would find out that they had sought abortions.87 LGBTQIA+ people also faced barriers to access, including the exclusionary nature of language used by healthcare providers, lack of access to information, and past experiences of discriminatory treatment.88 Conversely, people with disabilities risked being deprived of agency, due to lack of knowledge of family members making decisions for them.89 This dynamic could either mean that they were denied access to abortion or that they were given abortion pills without their knowledge and consent. 90 Respondents also noted historical and ongoing emphasis on population control over rights and justice which meant that some groups had easier access to abortion (for example in response to panic over supposedly higher Muslim birth rates) or were subjected to forced abortions (as seen by the forced sterilisation of sugar cane workers, and girls with intellectual disabilities).91

"The acceptability of abortion in public narratives is declining. It used to be very acceptable, and women would talk about abortion saying if it's necessary, it's necessary. This was matter of fact thinking and there was no moral discussion."

- Respondent #8, SRHRJ advocate, 17 March 2023. Name and other identifying details withheld on request.

Popular narratives around abortion were moralistic, particularly for unmarried women, and there were some signs of increasing antiabortion sentiment. Common sentiments were that abortion was murder, unsafe, only accessed by promiscuous women, and could cause mental health problems. 92 Popular culture tended to equate pregnancy to potential parenthood and abortions to guilt or lack of morals.93 While one respondent said the stigma, shame, and taboo around abortion for married couples had decreased in the past 40 years,94 other respondents said attitudes against abortion remained the same or had hardened, particularly in certain states and communities. 95 A young Christian respondent recounted the names of girls and women who had become pregnant outside marriage being read out during church services before they were suspended from church and subsequently ostracised by the community.⁹⁶ Respondents feared that anti-abortion strategies that targeted children and young people could create a generational shift that would be difficult to counteract, with particular implications for future elected leaders.97 They were concerned about discussions in seminary colleges and among health institutions and noted that many colleges and universities celebrated the International Day of the Unborn Child.98

"[The PCPNDT Act] creates a whole landscape where abortion is treated as illegal, and people believe that... Many people, when they communicate about female foeticide, do so with graphic images of a baby being killed which creates the idea that foetus is a living being and you're killing it. It's shown as a murder so then, when you talk about the right to safe abortion, it creates a contradiction."

- Respondent #16, gender and health journalist, 24 March 2023.

Laws and campaigns against sex selection were instrumental in shaping abortion narratives and constraining access to it. The Pre-Conception and Pre-Natal Diagnostic Techniques Act (PCPNDT Act) 1994 prohibited sex selection and aimed to prevent the use of pre-natal diagnostic techniques for sex determination. 99 Respondents stated that the imagery and wording of campaigns against sex selection and female foeticide had not only created a connection between second trimester abortions and sex selection, but also propagated ideas of the foetus's personhood, that abortion was killing innocent babies, and of illegality of abortion.¹⁰⁰ One respondent posited that younger people were more likely to believe abortion was illegal than older people in Tamil Nadu, a difference that could be explained due to growing up with anti-sex selection campaigns.ci Moreover, fear of police action and being shut down by the PCPNDT National Inspection and Monitoring Committee created a climate of intimidation among abortion providers who, consequently, had stopped providing abortion services or charged more for doing so.¹⁰² The criminal offence specified by the PCPNDT Act was the sharing of knowledge of the sex of the foetus, not what the person did with this information but the focus of agencies that implemented the Act tended to be on abortion provision.¹⁰³

Reporting of court decisions led to misinformation around the illegality of abortion. The first petition that sought to expand abortion access was filed in 2008 and asked the permission of the Bombay High Court to terminate a pregnancy at 24 weeks. Foetal anomalies had been discovered after the 20 week cut off period for abortion in place prior to amendments to the MTP Act. The petitioner argued that the law had not kept up with developments in scientific technology.^k From then until August 2020, more than 600 cases regarding

pregnancies beyond 20 weeks that resulted from sexual assault or indicated foetal anomalies incompatible with life were filed asking for permission to terminate.¹⁰⁴ From 2016 onwards, 21 such cases went to the Supreme Court which established a medical board to help it in its determination in each case.105 Over time, not only did these medical boards become part of the 2021 amendments but the media attention around these cases shaped public attitudes, creating confusion and some understanding that court permission was needed for termination. As a result, many of the cases that were filed concerned pregnancies of a length (for example eight or 12 weeks) well within the ambit of the law. 106

"They are not getting the majority vote... so they use anti-abortion rhetoric to separate themselves out from regional parties. They rely on Hindu religious fundamentalist values and arguments that the Islamic community is having more children so, to balance that, Hindus should have more children and not go for abortion... [They emphasise that] we are the only party that promotes tradition and core values of Hindu mythology, but regional parties are secular, concentrate on minorities" - Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate, (India) 17 March 2023. Name and other identifying details withheld

on request.

anti-abortion mobilisation often rooted in religion, but also included advocates against sex-selective abortion, some of whom believed the only way to prevent them was to ban all second trimester abortions.107 Similar to other countries in this study, anti- abortion and anti-family planning teachings were common in Christian communities, and respondents also noted a link between Hindutval and anti-abortion ideology. 108 For example, in Tamil Nadu, Hindutva political parties disseminated family, morality, and traditional values (including anti-abortion) narratives to distinguish themselves from more secular, regional political parties. 109 Recent years had also seen the increased

k This petition was brought by the pregnant person and gynaecologist concerned. The decision of the Bombay High Court refusing permission for a termination was appealed by the gynaecologist to the Supreme Court where the case was still pending at the time of writing

l "These groups do not promote family planning let alone abortion. They have the idea of the Hindu Rashtra so the more children a Hindu family have, the better".

strength of religious right messages around morality and Garbh Sanskar campaigns that encouraged pregnant women to engage in practices that purported to educate the mind of the foetus to shape mental and behavioural development.¹¹⁰ Some doctors characterised these campaigns as making medical institutions complicit in propagating Hindutva ideologies and ensuring that these ideologies trumped medical education and practice.¹¹¹ Moreover, several religious groups seemed to be engaged in a battle of the womb and argued for larger families among their co-religionists in opposition to perceived increased birth rates and family sizes of other religious groups.¹¹²

relatively marginal in India, While still dedicated anti-abortion groups started to be more visible against a backdrop of strengthened anti-feminist and religious fundamentalist mobilisation. They deployed campaigns on social media, disseminated anti-abortion materials. organised public meetings, and staged public demonstrations.¹¹³ They tended to be stronger in rural, marginalised Christian communities such as in Kerala and the northeast, and directly referenced sex selection in their communications.¹¹⁴ Concurrently, men's rights activists on Facebook, Reddit, Telegram, and Twitter whose main claim was that anti-dowry, child custody, and other legislation oppressed men also said either that abortion was against Hindu culture so should be criminalised or that men should have abortion rights. 115 The Supreme Court ruling that extended the amended MTP Act to unmarried women and in cases of marital rape sparked an online debate about fathers' rights and how this decision would encourage women to have affairs since they could then get abortions. 116

Abortion is not permitted unless, in the opinion of a trained health professional, there is need for emergency treatment, or the life or health of the mother is in danger, or if permitted by any other written law.'

- Art 26(4) Constitution of Kenya 2010

KFNY

Significant developments in the Kenyan abortion landscape over the past fifteen years had resulted in more acceptance of post abortion care, but abortion itself remained controversial. The Constitution, promulgated in 2010, included a reference to abortion in Article 26(4), the scope of which was clarified by the Health Act 2017 which defined several terms.m In 2012, Standards and Guidelines were published that outlined the law, policies, standards, and guidelines for termination of pregnancy and post abortion care.¹¹⁷ Due to opposition from the Catholic Church, 118 the Ministry of Health withdrew these guidelines and their associated training curriculum, banned health worker training on safe abortion, and banned the use of medabon, a drug used in medical abortion. one year later.¹¹⁹ In 2019, the High Court in FIDA Kenya and others vs Attorney General and othersm often known as the JMM caseⁿ ruled these Ministry of Health actions to be arbitrary, unconstitutional, and unlawful, and that victims of sexual violence had the constitutional right to abortion if the pregnancy endangered their life or health. 120 This ruling reinstated the Standards and Guidelines but their implementation remained challenging.¹²¹ Subsequently, the High Court directed parliament to enact a law to align penal law with the Constitution and the Ministry of Health to develop public policy in line with the Constitution, but the government's application to stay implementation of these directions was allowed by the Court of Appeal. 122

Erosion of abortion and other sexual and reproductive rights was evident in policy development. Many respondents said that

m Abortion 'means termination of a pregnancy before the foetus is viable as an independent life outside the womb'; health care professional 'includes any person who has obtained health professional qualifications and licensed by the relevant regulatory body'; emergency treatment 'refers to necessary immediate health care that must be administered to prevent death or worsening of a medical situation'; and health 'refers to a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity': s. 2 Health Act 2017.

n MM was a 14-year-old girl who had been raped by an older man, unable to access safe abortion, had her pregnancy terminated by an unqualified provider, and did not receive the post-abortion care she needed in a timely manner and died.

the Ministry of Health's 2022 Reproductive Health Policy15 mostly ignored the inputs of SRHRJ advocates. 123 It listed post abortion complications as a key cause of maternal death and as a sub-objective as part of the goal towards expanding universal quality reproductive healthcare coverage but did not mention abortion in its implementation framework. 124 At the time of data collection, SRHRJ advocates were being excluded from policy discussions to develop the Adolescent and Youth Reproductive Health policy° with decision-makers instead guided by antirights actors. 125

These dynamics further constrained already uneven access to abortion, particularly for those who were not married, lived in rural communities, poor, or adolescent aged. While care provision had expanded to some extent since 2010 due to the involvement of community health workers, public health teams, and pharmacists, many providers were unsure about the legal status of abortion based on community pushback and disinformation.¹²⁶ They felt threatened,¹²⁷ despite the Malindi ruling that declared that arbitrary arrests and prosecution of patients and health care providers that sought or offered abortion services was illegal. Respondents noted threats against abortion providers, such as the online petition that was initiated by Citizen Go that asked the NGO Board to close the International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) as well as attempts to enter and capture recordings at facilities¹²⁸ These actions created a chilling effort for providers, particularly as law enforcement officials were now emboldened to engage in harassment. It was assumed that there would be no adverse consequences for law enforcement and that politicians and other leaders would be in favour of these actions. 129

Moreover, abortion still attracted high levels of stigma linked to religious and other discourse. While government and civil society had started to shift narratives in some areas, using higher rates of teenage pregnancy and maternal mortality from unsafe abortion as entry points, the strength and influence of anti-abortion mobilisation had also increased since 2010, particularly in and around Nairobi, 130 as will be discussed in the influence of anti-rights actors section below.

'Whoever voluntarily causes a woman with child to miscarry shall, if the miscarriage be not caused in good faith for the purpose of saving the life of the woman, be punished with imprisonment for a term which may extend to fourteen years or with fine or with both.'

- s 232 Penal Code Act 1960

NIGERIA

Abortion law in Nigeria was highly restrictive. Both the Penal Code and Criminal Code Act (applicable in northern and southern Nigeria respectively) state that abortion is a felony, and only permissible when the life of the mother was at risk. P Attempts to reform the law, at federal and state levels, to widen this exception have failed due to religious opposition.¹³¹ For example, in Imo State, the Violence Against Persons (Prohibition) Act 2012 permitted abortion in cases of incest or rape, but was repealed the following year due to pressure from community and religious leaders who termed this genderbased violence (GBV) legislation an 'Abortion Bill'. 132 Concurrently, reports (denied by the government) that the military conducted a systematic campaign of (forced) abortions in the northeast, with girls and women given abortion pills without their knowledge or consent to prevent them giving birth to babies seen to be at risk of continuing the violence of their 'Boko Haram' fathers, showed the range of threats to abortion rights in the country. 133

The National Guidelines on Safe Termination of Pregnancy for Legal Indications 2018 existed at federal level but saw little domestication17^q

o This policy makes no substantial commitments about access to contraception for adolescents, and limits support for assisted reproductive technology to opposite sex couples.

p Sections 232-234 of the Penal Code 1960 that governs northem states explicitly provides that abortion can be performed to save the life of the mother. The Criminal Code Act 1990 is applied in southern states and is more ambiguous, but courts have ruled that it also provides this exception. Its sections 228-230 provide punishment of three (for the seller of drugs), seven (for the patient), and 14 (for the doctor) years for those involved in an abortion.

q Nigeria's federal political system means that some laws and policies passed at federal level need to be domesticated and adopted at state level to be implemented.

in Nigeria's 36 states. These guidelines aimed to build the capacity of medical professionals and 'control the unnecessary death of women who lose their lives as a result of conditions that are aggravated by continuation of pregnancy.' 134 They were domesticated in Gombe and Jigawa States due to mobilisation by civil society and strong champions in state Ministries of Health. 135 However, while 'severe depression with suicidal tendencies such as may occur in rape and incest¹³⁶ was included as one of the conditions that may constitute a threat to life in the federal guidelines, it was often dropped at state level. 137 Meanwhile, the Standard Guidelines for Medical Management of Victims of GBV, which stated survivors could be granted abortion where there were suicidal indications had been domesticated in Adamawa and Jigawa States and validated but not yet launched in Benue, Borno, and Ogun.¹³⁸

In practice, (unsafe) abortion was common and availability of safe abortion varied depending on access to information, levels of education, location, and socio-economic class. Rates of abortion were highest in the Northeast and South, and lowest in the South West and north central zones. 139 While 65.6 percent of Nigeria's estimated 1.8 to 2.7 million annual abortions were considered least safe, this number increased to 73 percent least safe abortions for women in rural areas, 81 percent for women with no education and 82 percent for the poorest women. 140

Barriers to safe abortion access included: the current law; misinformation; moral narratives; low levels of access to drugs, information, and legal representation; and fear and lack of legal knowledge among health workers. Providers and hotlines were constrained by the law regarding the information and support they could provide.¹⁴¹ Some health workers were knowledgeable about the law, interpreted it widely, and provided access to safe abortion, while others perceived abortion to be illegal, a sin, or feared police harassment and action.¹⁴² These attitudes depended on religious background, the nature of training received, and whether they had participated workshops or outreach activities run by women's rights organisations.¹⁴³ Concurrently, people that sought abortion were concerned about criminalisation and stigma. People with disabilities, sex workers, and women that were not married were more likely to engage in unsafe abortion as they lacked access to care due to moral judgements, lack of resources, and insufficient information.¹⁴⁴ Police arrested and detained girls and women who had sought abortion through safe or unsafe means.¹⁴⁵

"It's like the anti-pro-life people took people unawares so now people are coming up to say this is not how things should be and propagate prolife. We are now acting in response to the antipro-life people."

- Respondent #6, Christian anti-abortion activist, 15 March 2023. Name and other identifying details withheld on request.

Abortion was largely considered from a religious perspective in dominant narratives. While several Islamic scholars agreed that abortion was permitted-though not encouraged-in Islam until 120 days, many Nigerian Muslims believed it to be forbidden. 146 Meanwhile, anti-abortion networks in Nigeria were typically led by Christian churches. Some respondents said that demand for access had started to shift, particularly in southwest Nigeria. More people argued for the right to abortion, largely due to the efforts of civil society and increased accessibility of information via the internet and hotlines.147 The economy also impacted the narrative, as people had both increased demand for abortion and sympathy for families that could not afford more children.¹⁴⁸ Moreover, while the media was historically one of the strongest opponents of abortion, civil society had begun engaging journalists and editors thus shifting the tenor of reporting to some extent.149

Backlash in response to these shifts tended to concentrate in geographical locations where there had been progress such as Lagos State. An anti-rights actor said they and others were inspired to spread anti-abortion and pro-morality messages due to changed attitudes and increased access they had seen.¹⁵⁰ Anti-abortion actors

characterised abortions as evil and unsafe, shared graphic and distorted pictures of aborted foetuses, and aimed to increase stigma towards those who had sought abortions and make them feel guilty. Antirights actors were less vocal in northern Nigeria compared with the south where there were registered anti-rights civil society organisations and coalitions. Lagos was a hub due to its cultural, economic, and social position as well as its influence as a model for other States's policies and practices. 152

THE INFLUENCE OF ANTI-RIGHTS NETWORKS

COLOMBIA

Anti-rights organisations and networks greatly influenced abortion dynamics in Colombia. Many Colombian anti-rights groups had transnational support, including from groups in the USA and Spain, such as Atlas Network, Citizen Go, Political Network for Values, and 40 Dias por la Vida. They also received support from far-right political parties like Vox in Spain. 153 Colombia was part of a landscape where these networks worked with politicians, the media, and the private sector globally to impose a neoliberal, capitalist, and conservative political project¹⁵⁴ in which SRHRJ for women, girls, and LGBTQIA+ people were restricted. Publicly available documents indicated that anti-rights organisations in the USA spent more than one billion US dollars overseas from 2008 to 2017, including at least US\$342 million directed to Central and South America, with the true figure likely to be higher as religious organisations were exempted from reporting funding data.¹⁵⁵

Colombia was an essential reference for transnational, neo-conservative anti-rights groups. President Ivan Duque's government played a crucial role for this political project through its foreign policy and actions in global and regional multilateral areas. President Petro in Colombia represented a challenge for this movement as they considered the region an essential area of influence. 157 Christian churches were linked

to anti-rights organisations and politicians and greatly influenced society in areas where the government was absent. Communities felt supported and Christian churches were able to spread their ideology and mobilise voters. They provided essential services to the most impoverished communities such as shelter, food, and water, and used these programmes to spread their faith which included a negative stance on abortion based on fake information, guilt, and stigma. 158 According to the latest national survey around religious diversity, values and political participation undertaken by Swedish Church Act, the National University of Colombia, the Inter-ecclesial Commission for Justice and Peace and Word Vision, 57.2 percent of respondents identified as Catholic and 19.5 percent as Evangelical, 159 which meant many Colombians, especially Evangelicals, were likely to be exposed to anti-abortion messages through their churches. 160 Christian politicians embedded these values and ideas into politics and gained voters and supporters through Christian congregations. As a result, a new right was shaping the Colombian political landscape via electoral alliance-building between Evangelicals and Catholics, new strategies by conservative Catholics,18r and political mobilisation of evangelical congregations, including the grooming of young people for future leadership.¹⁶¹

Colombia already had an important precedent on how politicians, anti-rights groups, and Evangelical churches worked together for a political project. In 2016, the Peace Agreement to end a five-decades long armed conflict with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) included a robust gender approach that recognised the disproportionate effect of the armed conflict on women and girls, and urged a non-discriminatory approach and language to guarantee women's and girls' rights

r The 2022 Congress elections showed Catholics and Evangelicals working together against abortion rights. The candidate list of anti-abortion group Unidos por la Vida featured Evangelical pastors alongside Catholic missionaries that spanned six different political parties. These candidates signed a "Pact for Life" that stated they would enact policies against abortion if they were to be elected.

during its implementation.¹⁶² However, a referendum to ratify the final agreement failed because opposing politicians, Evangelical churches and associated antirights groups argued that the text promoted a 'gender ideology,' which they believed undermined family values and encouraged homosexuality and spread these messages widely in churches.^{163,164}

The Vatican also influenced the anti-rights movement. The Vatican was losing power by involving itself directly discussions about abortion, so it created "Unidos por la Vida," a secular social organization with financial and human capital to spread anti-rights messages. The Vatican had a robust presence to lobby at the UN and, as an observer, could monitor conversations around SRHRJ. In that role, they were able to block and restrict rights in these spaces, a disadvantage for the rights movements who increasingly face a shirking civil society space in these fora

Anti-rights organisations acted before and after the 2022 Constitutional Court ruling that decriminalised abortion up to the 24th week of pregnancy. They tried to block the decision through individual, systematic interventions before judges that were framed as citizen demands. 166 They circulated anonymous online petitions so massive email chains with anti-abortion messages were sent to judges (but signatories only signed an online message against abortion and never consented to send emails to the Court).¹⁶⁷ They systematically submitted annulment requests to delay the decision. After the Court's ruling, they proposed two referendums aimed at reversing the verdict, but they failed to gather the required number of signatures, leading to no further action.¹⁶⁸

INDIA

Knowledge of transnational anti-rights networks and their collaboration with Indian counterparts was low. Several respondents expressed concern about sharing experiences as they were not confident that they could give accurate assessments of these links.¹⁶⁹ Fòs Feminista researchers surmised that this

lack of awareness was due to the low legal and policy impact of these groups, the scale of other feminist priorities in the country, and the importance of internal factors that played more prominent roles in determining the country's abortion landscape.

Churches in India had transnational links that supported their anti-rights stance. The Silent Scream, an anti-abortion film created in the USA, was shared by evangelists among faith circles to sway opinion against abortion.170 Christian leaders shared incidents and trends on abortion and LGBTQIA+ rights in other countries from the pulpit in sensational ways, linking natural disasters and violence with liberalisation as manifestations of the wrath of God.¹⁷¹ The August 2022 Right for Life march hosted by anti-abortion faith groups in Delhi mirrored the imagery and messaging of their counterparts in other countries and was supported by Right to Life UK, an anti-abortion and anti-embryo research charity.172

"Increased fundamentalism in Christian is in response Hindu communities to fundamentalism. They feel threatened [with the risk of] losing their right to religion so are becoming more radicalised... [and these churches] use the feeling that everyone is out to destroy the local tribal people against drug users, LGBT people, abortion, saying these are all poisons that outside people are putting to destroy local tribal communities...[with] local leaders saying things that if you don't have children, our tribal society will not continue... [and] using language that if you have abortions, our community will die over time." - Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate, 3 March 2023

Like in other countries in this study, churches provided essential needs to impoverished communities, and in turn received their allegiance. Given the withdrawal of state services. growing privatisation, shifts in the economic landscape that perpetuated hardship, many marginalised communities saw religious and cultural institutions as their only means of support.¹⁷³ These churches capitalized on these understandable feelings of marginalization in excluded communities, intensified given the majoritarian turn of Indian politics, to perpetuate messages against interreligious and inter-community marriages and promote larger families to ensure future continuation of the community.¹⁷⁴

This Catholic anti-rights mobilisation was particularly strong in Kerala. The Catholic Church supported anti-abortion work in its member churches, with the support of Caritas India and transnational funding. Following dictates from the Vatican, they had mobilised following the passage of the MTP Act in 2021 to focus on abortion.¹⁷⁵ The Kerala Catholic Bishops Council petitioned the federal government against the amendments, 176 condemned the subsequent Supreme Court ruling abortion for unmarried women,177 emphasised the Church's anti-abortion teachings, and called for larger families.¹⁷⁸ These bishops wrote letters to their member churches and asked for stronger opposition to abortion and family planning.¹⁷⁹ This action resulted in a shift away from general moral values towards focus on abortion as a sin and against family planning in books, marriage preparation curricula, services, and Sunday school.¹⁸⁰

Christian anti-family planning and antirights mobilisation had also strengthened in northeast India. Respondents noted that Baptist. Pentecostal. nondenominational churches were influenced by and collaborated with USA counterparts.¹⁸¹ Due to anti-conversion laws in some states, missionaries concentrated their work in states like Meghalaya with existing Christian communities and without such laws. They established new churches using overseas funding and, part of anti-rights movements while in the USA, attempted to instil and reinforce this messaging.¹⁸² Most nongovernmental organisations (NGOs) in these areas were faith-based, and provided critical education and support services, which also impacted abortion narratives. 183 Due to a number of factors including church mobilisation and power, growing Hindu and Christian fundamentalism feeding one another, higher rates of unplanned pregnancies during the COVID-19 pandemic, the actions of USA missionaries, and tribal communities feeling under threat, there was increased preaching related to morality and the duties of women, and against abortion and LGTBQIA+ people.¹⁸⁴ Elected local leaders were often members of these new churches or unable to speak against them for fear of electoral and other consequences.¹⁸⁵ The terrain had shifted to the extent that respondents reported the presence of a signboards that read, 'No abortions would take place,' outside even government run clinics in Meghalaya. 186 As a result, people were forced to either engage in unsafe abortion or leave the state to access care. 187 Unlike Kenya and Nigeria, anti-abortion policy from the USA had little impact on India. Most of the government budget came from internal sources and there was little antiabortion orientation among government officials and comparatively lesser influence from transnational anti-rights networks. As a result, even when NGOs with funding from the USA were subjected to the Global Gag Rule, government officials were able to fill the gaps.

KENYA

Abortion and SRHRJ dynamics in Kenya were affected by developments elsewhere in the region. Respondents said anti-rights groups in Kenya were mobilising with counterparts in Uganda and Tanzania that used similar tactics, such as influencing legislation and attacking abortion service providers, for example by reporting information to encourage arrest. While little had changed in Kenyan abortion legal frameworks in the last 10 years, this uprising of the anti-rights movement across the region was felt at the policy level, influenced statements from politicians, and sparked media and online discussions. 189

Many respondents also noted how non-regional actors impacted the country. Due to its development funding and diplomatic influence, the USA heavily impacted SRHRJ in Kenya. 190 During the Trump Presidency (2017-2021), anti-abortion, anti-contraceptive, and anti-SRHRJ rhetoric; initiation of the Geneva Consensus Declaration on Promoting Women's Health

and Strengthening the Family19^s and the Global Gag Rule destabilised women's rights organisations and movements while strengthening anti-rights actors in the country. These effects continued to have lasting consequences, even after the suspension of the Global Gag Rule.

"Back [in 2012], there was opposition, but it wasn't as strong as it is now. In 2018, after the expansion of the Global Gag Rule, we saw a lot of opposition that was way bolder, and it eventually grew into a very strong movement. Before then, we would get a few individuals here and there who would talk about abortion being illegal or comprehensive sexual education not being acceptable to our children. [The expansion of the Global Gag Rule] emboldened and validated them... so they got stronger and together to fight for a cause they believed in."

- Nelly Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network, 15 March 2023

Anti-rights activism in Kenya was guided, funded, and otherwise supported by transnational networks.¹⁹² The Catholic Church had strong links with the Vatican and the Anglican church with the Church of England, both of which influenced dynamics in Kenya. While respondents said church structures uplifted anti-rights messaging across the country, the focus of their concern was rather on the actions of anti-rights NGOs, some of which had begun work in Kenya in 2015. 193 Since then, several of these anti-rights groups and networks had localised, including Citizen Go, Empowered Youth Coalition, Family Watch International, Heartbeat International. Human International, Political Network for Social Values, and World Congress of Families. t,u They recruited prominent public figures

provided financial and technical assistance to Kenyan organisations, Citizen Go and the Empowered Youth Coalition engaged in public health policy. Through advocacy and petition campaigns, they influenced the position taken by parliamentarians on the Reproductive Health Bill in 2021 and East African SRHR Bill in 2022.196 Human Life International coordinated letters and petitions in Kenya, Uganda, and Tanzania against the East Africa SRHR Bill. 197 Family Watch International funded activities such as Marches for Life and the work of the Empowered Youth Coalition. 198 The Political Network for Social Values convened politicians to promote and defend family values. Citizen Go campaigned against candidates that supported rights and called for the establishment of a Ministry of Family to protect family values.¹⁹⁹ Heartbeat International established crisis pregnancy centres and proclaimed that women were 'natural mothers' whose maternal instinct kicked in once initial anxiety passed.²⁰⁰ Many of these organisations spread disinformation on- and offline, and had expanded beyond abortion, comprehensive sexuality education, and LGBTQIA+ rights to campaign against contraception, surrogacy, in vitro fertilisation, and Human Papillomavirus (HPV) and tetanus vaccines.²⁰¹

These groups focused on abortion, assisted reproductive technology, comprehensive sexuality education, and attacking LGBTQIA

such as Ann Kioko (Citizen Go), Tobias Olekina (Empowered Youth Coalition), and Richard Kakeeto (Family Watch International); funded local organisations such as the Kenya Christian Professionals Forum (KCPF) and World Congress of Families; and staffed local chapters with parish priests (Human Life International) to create credibility and enable arguments related to defending African culture and values.¹⁹⁴

While the World Congress of Families¹⁹⁵

s Co-sponsored by Brazil, Egypt, Hungary, Indonesia, Uganda, and the USA, this document was not legally binding, but signatories committed to prevent access to abortion. It was signed by 34 countries including Kenya in October 2020. Incoming Presidents in Brazil, Colombia, and the USA with different politics to their predecessors have since withdrawn from the declaration.

t All these organisations, apart from Citizen Go which has its headquarters in Spain, are from the USA. These organisations are closely connected. For example, the Empowered Youth Coalition was co-founded by Jessica Slater Taylor, the daughter of Sharon Slater, the President of Family Watch International. Sharon Slater was also on the Board of Directors of the Political Network for Social Values and the two organisations worked together.

u The World Congress of Families hosts conferences in the region every two years that include national prayer breakfasts and meets parliamentarians, government officials, and Presidents. Due to

the COVID-19 pandemic, the last conference in Kenya was in 2018 but resumption is expected to take place this year.

rights. During the time of data collection, the focus of anti-rights groups was LGBTQIA rights with the draft Family Protection Bill introduced in Kenya similar to the law passed in Uganda22^v with additional provisions against comprehensive sexuality education. It mobilised anti-rights groups against LGBTQIA+ rights based on arguments related to defending the family, protecting parents' roles, and saving children from exploitation.²⁰²

Anti-rights actors were coordinated and mobilised religious arguments, primarily in Christian communities. They worked with church leaders and faith groups who disseminated messages in church, via media campaigns, and on social media. While these groups were mostly based in Nairobi, they had access to churches across the nation through the church's networks.²⁰³ Political leaders were often influenced by doctrine as they attended church services and relied on votes from church networks and constituents who were religious.²⁰⁴ However, while Kenya's Islamic leaders often also expressed anti-abortion sentiments, anti-abortion actors had not mobilised within Islam in the same way.²⁰⁵

They focused on young people, including university students. Citizen Go worked closely with the pro-life chapter at the University of Nairobi.²⁰⁶ The Empowered Youth Coalition created their own curriculum and engaged in university education activities while KCPF paired younger and older professionals to encourage mentorship and exert influence over future counsellors, doctors, and lawyers.²⁰⁷ Antirights actors disseminated disinformation via billboards, leaflets, churches, and social media; presented petitions; and engaged in policy making and review processes as the 'voice of morality.'208 In addition to submissions in the JMM and Malindi cases, they filed a case seeking the closure of SRHRJ advocates monitored these groups and networks to track their current actions and future priorities and circulated this information within the movement.²¹² They countered disinformation and bullying online and offline through reporting social media accounts that spread myth, prioritised security and safety of activists service providers, and involved non-traditional SRHRJ actors including religious leaders to ensure a plurality and diversity of voices and skills. They shifted their community messaging to repackage information about abortion so it would be less likely to lead to hostility and backlash. They took proactive action to stop cases against service providers being lodged.²¹³

However, more protection, solidarity, and resourcing for the movement was said to be needed. Respondents highlighted the seemingly infinite funding of anti-rights groups, particularly from groups from the USA to their local affiliates and partners,

all Marie Stopes facilities, restriction of abortion provision to surgical abortions by doctors, and recognition of foetuses as people with all rights and freedoms.²⁰⁹ Further, they had repeatedly prevented passage of a Reproductive Healthcare Bill since 2014 by critiquing its provisions on assisted reproduction, sexuality education, termination of pregnancy, and labelling it as an 'Abortion Bill.'210 While this Bill was likely to be tabled again, its success was unlikely given the conservative, religious, and antirights stance of the newly elected President Ruto; the mobilisation of anti-LGBTQI public discourse and in favour of the draft Family Protection Bill, and the potential for the government to use issues such as abortion to distract attention from economic issues and political contestation.²¹¹

v The Anti-Homosexuality Act 2023 in Uganda, signed into law by President Yoweri Museveni in May 2023, was aimed at prohibiting any form of sexual relations between persons of the same sex and prohibiting their promotion or recognition. It imposed the death penalty or life imprisonment for certain acts and sentences of up to 20 years for those involved in recruitment, promotion, and funding.

w Anti-rights groups (mainly evangelical churches and conservative politicians) mobilised following a Supreme Court ruling that declared that the government's decision not to register a LGBTQIA association was discriminatory and infringed on their constitutional right to association. In the weeks following the decision, anti-rights groups perpetuated hate speech and hate crimes (including evictions and sexual assault) against LGBTQIA people and claimed that the judgment affirmed marriage equality. They participated in marches alongside religious actors, and encouraged the tabling of a Bill that proposed a broader range of offences and harsher penalties against LGBTQIA people and activities.

with the struggles of SRHRJ movements given shrinking aid and shifting donor priorities.²¹⁴ They worried that gains made by decentralisation of service provision, training on comprehensive care provision care, and community focused programming would be reversed.²¹⁵ They noted how antirights groups had gained in strength and coordination, entered civil society and were able to influence policy,²¹⁶ and had create a chilling effect among service providers,²¹⁷ particularly as law enforcement officials were now emboldened to engage in harassment.²¹⁸ Indeed, while the activities of anti-rights actors tended to concentrate on the national level, some county-level decision makers were starting to be reluctant to speak or act on (unsafe) abortion and Nairobi had tried to block initiatives at county level.219

NIGERIA

Nigerian abortion discourse was heavily influenced by donor policy, notably that of the USA, where global health policy fluctuates with its President's politics. Antiabortion, anti-contraceptive, and anti-SRHRJ rhetoric that was spread during the Trump Presidency (2017-2021) in the USA emboldened anti-abortion actors in Nigeria. The Global Gag Rule stopped many women's rights organisations from advocating for abortion, destabilised and fractured movements, and provided antirights groups with leverage to intensify their work.²²⁰ While the Global Gag Rule was in place, the Marie Stopes clinic in Lagos was raided by the police and the doctor on duty was arrested.²²¹ Newspaper articles were published that warned IPAS, one of the most visible abortion rights organizations in the county, to stop promoting abortion, SRHRJ organisations noticed attempted entry of their offices by anti-abortion actors, and some SRHRJ advocates ceased discussions about abortion due to harassment from transnational anti-abortion groups.²²²

Anti-rights actors were coordinated across the continent. They advocated for regressive gender roles and norms and against abortion and LGBTQIA+ rights. Founded in 2006, the African Anti-Abortion Coalition brought together groups from 53 African countries to fight against abortion, contraception, and same sex marriage.²²³ The African Bar Association (contrary to its name, not an apex body of all countries' bar associations) had recruited members from Nigeria and other West African nations, aiming to have a conservative impact on human rights. A respondent from Kenya predicted that it would develop a curriculum and training programme for lawyers that reflected their regressive ideology, and would attempt to get their members elected or appointed to positions of regional influence.²²⁴ In March-April 2023, parliamentarians across the continent (hosted by the Uganda Parliamentary Forum on Family), gathered in Kampala to discuss and share tactics in the wake of anti-LGBTQIA+ legislation in Kenya and Uganda. This convening was billed as the First African Regional Inter-Parliamentary Conference and Dialogue on the Global Challenges to the Protection of the African Child, the African Family, and African Culture and Values. It was held in partnership with the Foundation for African Cultural Heritage, a Nigerian umbrella group with 17 member organisations that advocated for 'the right to life from conception to natural death'ccxxv and the African Bar Association, which had many Nigerians in its leadership.²²⁶ These exchanges provided mechanisms for anti-rights actions, discourse, and legislation to transcend country borders and threatened progress in subregional, African, and global spaces.²²⁷

While Africans led these inter-continental convenings, they were supported and funded by fundamentalist anti-rights groups outside the continent. The Uganda Parliamentary Forum was supported by Family Watch International, which also supported the African Bar Association to host meetings in West and Southern Africa and improve policy links.²²⁸ While much of this support came from white people from the USA,229 these groups claimed to protect Nigerian culture and values, instrumentalising anti-imperial sentiment against SRHRJ activists and framing them as indoctrinated by 'the West' and organisations like the WHO.²³⁰

While there was strong influence of Saudi Arabian actors and discourse on Nigerian Islam, this religious education enlightenment rarely abortion issues.²³¹ However, Family Watch International was trying to build partnership with the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (of which Nigeria was a member).232 In August 2022, the two organisations discussed bilateral cooperation in the field of empowering the institution of marriage and family and preserving its values.'233 In December, Family Watch International and International Islamic Figh Academy (the academic subsidiary of the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation), signed a Memorandum of Cooperation.²³⁴ In January 2023, Ambassador Tarig Ali Bakheet, the Assistant Secretary-General for Humanitarian, Cultural and Social Affairs of the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation delivered a virtual statement at the opening session of Family Watch International's twelfth annual global policy forum in Arizona, USA. He highlighted the organisation's efforts to empower and preserve the values of the institution of marriage and the family.²³⁵ An Ambassador for the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation also made closing comments during one of the 2023 Commission on the Status of Women (CSW) side events hosted by the Nigerian Mission to the United Nations²³⁶As a result of this nascent collaboration, increasing anti-rights mobilisation between Muslim communities and elites in Nigeria may occur in the months and years to come.

These anti-rights actors drew on an increasingly global playbook. Thev combined disinformation, mobilised religious arguments and narratives, aligned with prevailing discourse on morality, and sought to influence politicians.²³⁷ They made calls, visited facilities, and attempted to record conversations that involved abortion providers to extort them.²³⁸ They mobilised via online petitions giving interviews and writing opinion pieces for newspapers, radio, and television, and through social media, especially WhatsApp.²³⁹

The Nigerian Mission to the United Nations was a key anti-rights actor on the continental and global stages. Given the economic power of Nigeria and the need to present a unified, African position to European countries and the USA to counter disadvantageous geopolitical dynamics, it was able to mobilise the African Group24x to not only vote against SRHRJ progress but to erode overall gains.²⁴⁰ For example, during the 2023 CSW, the Nigerian Mission to the United Nations, supported by Family Watch International and the Centre for Human Rights and Family, hosted side events in opposition to abortion, LGBTQIA+ rights, comprehensive sexuality education, and the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights (also known as the Maputo Protocol).²⁴¹They hosted a screening of anti-trans film 'What is A Woman?',242 and was influential in advocating against SHRHJ language in the CSW's agreed conclusion.²⁴³

While anti-rights actors were mobilising effectively in Nigeria and linking with those across and outside the continent, most SRHRJ actors knew little about them. A lack of routine documentation, for example of media coverage, statements made by anti-rights actors, or social media posts, by SRHRJ activists and organizations resulted in limited data that accurately conveyed their influence. SRHRJ actors identified Citizen Go and discussed the power of churches, including through the Christian Association of Nigeria.²⁴⁴ However, respondents did not provide much detail about specific efforts by Citizen Go, did not name other influential anti-rights actors, and did not seem to understand how these groups linked together. One of the aims of this study was to address knowledge gaps like these among SRHRJ advocates.

"We salute the Supreme Court of the United States with great admiration, respect, and affection. We wholeheartedly support these six brave judges who made it possible to win this nearly 50-year

x The Group of African States or African Group is one of the United Nations's non-binding regional dialogue groups which aims to bring African nations together to discuss regional and international matters, build common positions, and promote the region's interests.

fight to restore the right to life of unborn babies..... Now it will be possible to call into question this jurisprudence that has become a sort of 'copy and paste' of the 1973 pro-death ruling in the U.S."

- Jesús Magaña, President of Unidos por la Vida,

THE IMPACT OF DOBBS

LAWS AND POLICIES

COLOMBIA

There was a mix of opinions around the emerging impacts of the Dobbs ruling in Colombia. While for some respondents the Dobbs decision did not have a major effect in Colombia, for others it was a warning sign as Roe v Wade had been a landmark SRHRJ decision and Dobbs ruling was a worrying precedent for a region which had often looked at the USA as a reference.²⁴⁵ It reminded the feminist movement in Colombia, more than ever, that they must continue to talk about abortion, and educate and sensitize people around the Court ruling, a milestone that must be protected.²⁴⁶ For example, a respondent from the Colombian Ministry of Health stated that the Dobbs decision reflected the general importance of having a solid policy and normative framework on sexual and reproductive health and rights to protect the right to abortion.²⁴⁷

One respondent wondered what would have happened in Colombia if the Constitutional Court ruling had occurred after Dobbs.²⁴⁸ The ruling was considered a setback for antiabortion organisations, and the overturn of Roe v Wade motivated anti-abortion actors to revive their efforts.²⁴⁹ According to one respondent, anti-rights actors continued with misinformation campaigns, with reference to the USA and capitalized on media confusion.²⁵⁰

"It did create an opportunity to talk about abortion openly which was not possible before, especially on local social media platforms... Many people were unaware of the legality of abortion and conditions where abortion are allowed [and] positive changes in the recent legislation had not reached the public. When Dobbs came in, we were suddenly talking about abortion for the first

time, the law was discussed openly with plenty of explainers."

- Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate, 15 March 2023

INDIA

In India, the amended MTP Act had been passed one year prior to the Dobbs decision. Like in Colombia, respondents noted that Dobbs created an opportunity for SRHRJ advocates to talk about abortion and raise awareness of Indian law. They leveraged newspapers, radio stations, television, and social media, welcoming the opportunity to educate people of the (new) law) given high levels of misinformation as to the illegality of abortion.

The Indian and global media presented India and the USA as heading in different directions²⁵¹ and discussed the potential global implications of the decision in terms of encouraging regressive thinking and action.^{252,253,254} There was some expression of nationalist pride in comparisons of progressive (the MTP Act amendments) versus regressive steps (Dobbs).^{255,256} One respondent described the discourse as "more of a gloating nationalism, that we're better than the US"257 but many news reports highlighted the hypocrisy of this position and the extent of progress still needed.^{258,259} Respondents also noted that Dobbs motivated some to question India's liberalisation of abortion laws, as they were perceived as divergent from the USA.²⁶⁰

While Dobbs, has had no impact on Indian laws or policies, anti-rights actors had been engaged in strategic litigation against abortion rights, often inspired by strategies used by counterparts in other countries including the USA, and incorporating a sophisticated combination of emotive, scientific, and human rights arguments that aimed to use ideas on foetal viability to expand the right to life.261 They intervened in progressive strategic litigation cases used by SRHRJ advocates to expand rights. For example, Life for All intervened in the appeal to the 2008 Bombay High Court judgement which is currently pending before the Supreme Court.²⁶² Another group, Cry for Life, filed a petition in the

Kerala High Court that challenged the MTP Act. It was dismissed by the High Court and appealed to the Supreme Court.²⁶³ In September 2022, the Court forwarded the petition to the government for response and, as of November 2023, the response was still awaited.²⁶⁴ Whether strategic litigation will be a tactic increasinly used by anti-rights in the future remains to be seen.

KENYA

Kenya had seen a continuity in influence of the USA that encompassed iterations of the Global Gag Rule, USA abortion discourse, mobilisation, and strategic litigation, and now the Dobbs ruling. At the level of law and policy, Dobbs particularly contributed to public discourse and legal arguments in abortion cases. The High Court's Malindi ruling had been released six weeks before the leak of Dobbs. As Judge Nyakundi had referred to Roe v Wade as one example of how other jurisdictions had dealt with abortion rights in his ruling, anti-rights groups used Dobbs to claim that he had relied on 'bad law.'265 These arguments were factually untrue and legally unsound, but effectively created confusion and persuaded the Court of Appeal to agree to the application to stay implementation of Malindi law and policy directions.

In terms of policy development and implementation, based on memories of previous USA anti-abortion stances, SRHRJ activists and policy makers struggled to distinguish between the impact of government policy and a court decision. A respondent expressed fear that Dobbs meant bilateral donors would decide to fund opposition instead of SRHRJ groups, which would disrupt partnerships and alliance building.²⁶⁶ Policy makers were concerned and confused given that funding from United States Agency for International Development (USAID) funded healthcare services.²⁶⁷ People did not know what Dobbs meant and there were no attempts to provide clarification, which resulted in the spread of misinformation.²⁶⁸ At the county level, this threatened progress that the SRHRJ movement had been making. For example, in Kisumu County,

policy makers wanted to omit unsafe abortion from the list of key causes of maternal mortality and questioned if it still made sense to focus on safe abortion or to instead try to block it like the USA, just when SRHRJ advocates had been starting to use the COVID-19 related increase in teenage pregnancy rates as an entry point to expand access.²⁶⁹

NIGERIA

Like Kenya, it was difficult to disentangle the impacts of Dobbs in Nigeria from preceding iterations of the Global Gag Rule or abortion discourse, mobilisation, and strategic litigation in the USA. Even though the Global Gag Rule had been revoked by President Biden in January 2021, it had weakened SRHRJ activists and movements and strengthened anti-abortion groups. long-term with consequences and implications for mobilisation of actors in the wake of Dobbs.²⁷⁰ Indeed, people found it difficult to distinguish between government policy and this court decision with some respondents referring to Dobbs as a law (as opposed to a court ruling) and believing it to represent the US government's stance with resulting implication for policy and funding. Although Dobbs did not (as of the time of writing) reflect the position of the current US administration²⁷¹, this thinking created a chilling effect with respondents that expected conditionalities and decreased SRHRJ funding.²⁷²

"What happened in the US brought more attention to what was happening with the guidelines and galvanised anti-abortion actors in Nigeria to take action to prevent it from being implemented." - Interview with Ronke Modupe, SRHRJ advocate,

29 March 2023.

The most direct way that Dobbs influenced

The most direct way that Dobbs influenced law and policy in Nigeria was its use in arguments against the domestication of the Safe Termination of Pregnancy for Legal Indications Guidelines in Lagos State. Launched on 9 July 2022, the guidelines had been in development for a number years through a process of consultation with doctors, lawyers, and civil society and aimed to guide healthcare professionals

on the provision of safe abortion services within the ambit of the current criminal law. Within days of their adoption, the Christian Association of Nigeria (led by the Catholic Church), along with Adewale Martins, the Catholic Archbishop of Lagos, asking why the State Government would take this action 'at a time when even the USA and other more advanced countries were reviewing their positions on the legalisation of abortion as seen in the recent judgement of the Supreme Court of the United States of America on the matter.'273 Sunnie Ekwowusi, Chair Human and Constitutional Rights of the African Bar Association, wrote influential opinion pieces in The Guardian about the guidelines²⁷⁴ and appeared on TV stating (incorrectly) 'There's no law in Nigeria that makes abortion legal under any circumstance'. Anti-abortion actors mobilised to encourage clergy to preach in churches, recruit people to a pro-life march led by Citizen Go.²⁷⁶ and engage with the media with direct reference to Dobbs. For example, Emmanuel Badejo, the Catholic Bishop of Oyo, stated, "The striking down of the 50-year-old 'Roe and Wade' in the United States of America has energised the pro-life movement all over the world. More importantly, it has reversed a grave institutionalised injustice and crime against humanity."277

Just nine days after the launch, Governor Sanwo-Olu directed the suspension of the guidelines on 18 July. He claimed the suspension was to allot time to ensure consensus was reached through adequate public sensitisation and stakeholder engagement²⁷⁸ However, the Christian Association of Nigeria had threatened to organize public protest and occupy the Governor's office, which would have created negative publicity during his upcoming reelection campaign.²⁷⁹ This development was particularly disappointing for SRHRJ activists who had planned to leverage domestication of the guidelines to advocate with other State Governments.²⁸⁰

The Lagos guidelines showed how antirights actors picked and chose antiimperialism, using the political, economic and cultural power of the USA and talking of the need to defend 'African values' as it suited them. Both arguments had resonance within the wider public. People viewed the USA (and European countries) as global leaders which should be followed to ensure development success while being bitter about colonisation, natural resource extraction, and continued power imbalance.²⁸¹ This dissonance created space for these actors to argue for the need to follow the US direction on abortion post Dobbs while taking a different path when it comes to LGBTQIA+ rights.

NARRATIVES AND MOVEMENTS

COLOMBIA

Anti-abortion narratives in Colombia combined religious, secular, and scientific arguments. Previously based on the defence of life and protection of the traditional family, anti-abortion narratives strategically included secular and scientific arguments to gain more legitimacy and support in debates.²⁸² According to a respondent and based on its monitoring work of anti-rights movements, this approach mirrored feminist strategies and structures of arguments, and utilized advocacy and litigation in national Courts, the Parliament, and regional and international advocacy spaces.²⁸³

Some respondents monitored these groups and networks to inform their strategies and programs. By staying aware of their movements and narratives, they were better prepared to defend against potential attacks and counteract the dissemination of fake news and arguments against abortion.²⁸⁴ However, not all respondents engaged in this monitoring work, and some were uncomfortable sharing this information. This discrepancy could result in significant protection gaps, as it may lead to a lack of awareness about potential actions by antirights groups, unintentional fragmentation organizations among feminist movements facing attacks, and shortfalls

in resources and strategies for the feminist movement to counter anti-rights actors.

"The north-south dynamics are changing. The Latin-American and Caribbean feminist movement has become a reference for the US movement. They invite us to strategise together on how to counteract the impacts of the Dobbs decision. We are an inspiration source for other countries who have experienced setbacks in their sexual and reproductive rights. The Green Wave will continue to grow, and we must believe we are the ones who have opened the avenues for legal and normative change in our countries."

- Sandra Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, 23 March 2023

Most international reports from the media monitoring undertaken for this research highlighted Colombia's example in the wake of Dobbs. Colombia was cited among the countries of focus that pushed towards expanding SRHRJ despite their conservative and religious history.²⁸⁵ Media reports portrayed the Latin-American and the Caribbean experience around abortion decriminalisation as a rising force of the grassroots feminist movement known as the 'Green Wave' which could share lessons with activists in the USA.²⁸⁶ Respondents noted that the Colombian Constitution has a stronger human rights framework compared to the USA.²⁸⁷ This was attributed to the country's prolonged struggle for human rights, which had been shaped by the enduring armed conflict, complex social, economic, political, gender, and climate injustice rooted in a violent past, as well as unequal development across the country which led to recognition of the importance of codifying human rights in the nation's legal system. Colombia had harmonised most international human rights treaties, including the Convention Against All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), and, unlike the USA, Colombia recognised the Inter-American Human Rights System so there was supranational legal protection to which to appeal.²⁸⁸ Courts had been pioneers in SHRHJ protection and feminist movements had combined political and legal fights using litigation strategies.²⁸⁹ As a result, some respondents felt that not only

did the political, legal, and administrative systems between Colombia and the USA differ, but the robust feminist movement that had been fighting for decades in the region could be an example for the USA on how to counteract the effects of Dobbs.²⁹⁰

However, after the Dobbs' decision one of the largest Colombian mainstream media outlets published an article by two renowned anti-abortion lawyers from an Opus Dei University that argued that Dobbs exemplified what could happen in Colombia. They argued that court decisions eroded legislative power and opposed people's will and beliefs, with implications for polarising and politicising the judiciary, fracturing democracy, and dividing society.²⁹¹

INDIA

Indian media reports in the wake of Dobbs included factual reporting and opinion pieces that condemned the decision. They described the overturn of Roe v Wade as a regressive step,^{292,293} provided information on the evolution of Indian abortion laws and access,²⁹⁴ and compared abortion laws globally.²⁹⁵ There had been letters written by influential Catholic leaders in Kerala in the wake of anti-abortion laws in US states prior to the Dobbs ruling 'saying all of this is happening in the US, why is India not stopping abortion legally, and even if that does not happen, our churches will not allow it'296 and Dobbs was lauded by several Christian leaders. For example, Gerald John Mathias, the Bishop of Lucknow, welcomed the decision, contrasted it with the amended MTP Act, and presented the Church's teaching on why abortion was 'intrinsically evil and therefore sinful if done deliberately.²⁹⁷

Respondents noted a general spike in attempts to test waters and build a groundswell of opposition to abortion, prompted by both national (the amended MTP Act) and global (actors and networks galvanised in the wake of Dobbs) dynamics.²⁹⁸ Online and offline arguments that India should follow the lead of the USA and the positioning of abortion as an import against Indian culture, religion, and tradition

were contradictory but nevertheless found receptive audiences. Social media conversations reflected the ideologies that abortion was murder and people who did not want to become pregnant should not have sex, and perpetuated myths that linked abortion with infertility.²⁹⁹

The pro-life march will "carry on for years to come until the day the MTPAct is completely revoked just like Roe v. Wade was revoked this year." - Pauline Melite, Catholic Charismatic Renewal Services India, organiser of the National March for Life.

Shortly after Dobbs, an anti-abortion protest was held in Delhi, drawing on Dobbs as inspiration for what could be possible in India. To mark 51 years of the MTP Act 1971, a 2.5km prayer walk (termed the first annual March for Life) was held on 10 August 2022, ending with Mass at the Sacred Heart Cathedral.³⁰⁰ Its aim was to 'spark a pan-India movement in which people unite and champion the cause of the right to life of the unborn,' with organisers conjuring a direct parallel between India and the USA in terms of desired trajectory.301 Syro-Malabar Rite Archbishop Kuriakose Bharanikulangara of the Diocese of Faridabad and Auxiliary Bishop Deepak Valerian Tauro of the Archdiocese of Delhi circulated letters to priests in their dioceses beforehand with Archbishop Bharanikulangara directly referencing Dobbs: 'I write to you with great joy and exultation at the reversal of Roe v Wade (abortion law) in the United States of America and hope to see a similar day in India in terms of the MTP Act.'302 These letters urged priests to announce details of and encourage participation in the march during Sunday mass and to observe 10 August as a 'Day Of Mourning' and 'offer the Holy Mass for all the aborted souls slaughtered in the womb in the last 51 years in our country.'303 The press release from the march quoted a spokesperson from Right to Life UK saying, 'It is an exciting time for the pro-life movement. As we're seeing, the end of Roe v Wade presents an opportunity and a cause for hope - because it demonstrates to countries like India that such unjust laws can be overturned.'304

"Before Dobbs, the anti-abortion, anti-abortion mobilisation was there but moderate. We could discuss and even have suggestions from them at the county, not national level... Citizen Go and others are more in Nairobi and at that [national] level and we always felt we were safe and should offer the services to women in our communities but after Dobbs, this attack is also in the counties."

- Monica Oguttu, KMET, 30 March 2023

KENYA

International and USA media coverage contrasted Dobbs with the Malindi ruling that abortion was a fundamental right, highlighted the dangers of lack of access to abortion based on evidence in Kenya, and discussed the implications of Dobbs for other countries. 305,306 The Kenyan media reported factually on Dobbs, outlined the current law in Kenya,³⁰⁷ and published opinion pieces on the importance of preventing Dobbs from increasing abortion stigma and affecting local service provision.308 Kenyan SRHRJ activists who were interviewed and quoted and wrote opinion pieces.309 However, antiabortion perspectives were also circulated. The KCPF issued a statement from their chairman Charles Kanjama that applauded the decision. It stated, 'This will pave the way for greater respect for life at all stages of development from the moment of conception until natural death'. 310 Moses Wetangula, then Senator, now Speaker of the National Assembly, tweeted, 'This is a judicial milestone that restores the dignity and respect for human life including that of the defenceless unborn child.' Religious leaders participated in interviews and delivered sermons to celebrate the actions of other countries that were reviewing their stance on abortion and encouraged Kenya to take action accordingly.

Respondents shared that Dobbs encouraged people to question the desirability of safe abortion provision given that the USA, a 'more developed country,' had decided there was no constitutional right to abortion.³¹¹ It was seen to have led to an uptick in morality rhetoric, for example on needing to restrict abortion so women 'do not go around doing whatever they think they can do' without

consequences.³¹² They characterised the ruling as emboldening anti-rights groups: "The excitement was that if the US has been able to overturn Roe v Wade, it will be easy for us to act in Kenya... It should be a walk in the park for us."³¹³

NIGERIA

Abortion developments in the USA (such as the impacts of Dobbs on the midterm results, accessibility of abortion pills, and state laws post Dobbs) were well reported in Nigeria, especially in The Guardian newspaper.³¹⁴ Whether this level reporting was due to reader interest and associated commercial calculations or reflective of editorial interest and policy was unclear. National media coverage included multiple articles that highlighted the dangers of restricting abortion access. the continued consequences of doing so across the nation,³¹⁵ and tensions between pro- and anti-abortion activists.316 International coverage referenced Nigeria when summarising the abortion picture worldwide³¹⁷ and used it as an example of what happens when countries have highly restrictive laws.318 Some global and Nigerian coverage also discussed the potential impacts of Dobbs on the continent.319,320 However, while reporting in Nigerian newspapers was largely factual and balanced, these same newspapers also printed anti-abortion opinion pieces that celebrated Dobbs^{321,322} and, as outlined above, these pieces were key in the suspension of the Lagos Safe Termination of Pregnancy Guidelines.

The judgement, at least temporarily, created opportunities to influence public discussion and normalised talk of abortion. Discussions took place with a range of views reported and given platform on radio stations, television programmes, and newspaper articles. Abortion was spoken about openly in the media and other public spaces with SRHRJ advocates part of conversations, which helped to break abortion stigma and taboo, even though the news agenda soon moved on to other topics. However, Dobbs was also leveraged by anti-abortion actors to spread myths and disinformation that abortion was immoral, unsafe, and not healthcare online via Twitter and WhatsApp and offline through opinion pieces and TV discussions by anti-rights groups.323

RECOMMENDATIONS

The evolution of the dynamics outlined above depend on the actions of national and subnational governments, anti-rights groups, and SRHRJ activists. As recommendations for SRHRJ activists have been shared directly in each country, Fòs Feminista recommends the following actions for the governments of Colombia, India, Kenya, Nigeria and the USA, global donors, and civil society at large.

GOVERNMENT OF COLOMBIA

- Express clear support for the Court Ruling and strengthen the political capital that supports it.
- Implement strategies to disseminate information to the public on the implications of the Court Ruling to combat misinformation, remove barriers to access, and fight social stigma.
- Educate service providers on the legal and technical implications of the Court Ruling, the latest regulations, and best practices for providing safe, legal, and free abortion to all women, girls and pregnant people.
- Ensure the nationwide implementation of the Court's ruling, taking into account the intersecting identities and forms of discrimination that women, girls, and pregnant people may encounter when seeking abortion and paying special attention to the needs of migrants, people with disabilities, and indigenous and Afro-descendant communities.

GOVERNMENT OF NIGERIA

- Expand the grounds for accessing safe abortion to include rape and incest.
- Support the Lagos State Government to reinstate the Lagos State Guideline for Safe Termination of Pregnancy and encourage all other States to domesticate and implement these Guidelines
- Strengthen capacities of health providers to use the Guidelines in the provision of safe and legal abortion, including providing abortion values clarification and attitude transformation workshops.

GOVERNMENT OF INDIA

- Decriminalize abortion
- Create awareness about amended MTP Act, with focus on framing abortion as healthcare, communicating the obligations of abortion service providers, and entitlements of abortion seekers
- Ensure availability of services as envisaged under the amended law through improved training of health workers and inclusion of abortion services in government budgets.
- Revise the language of the MTP Act to go beyond gender binaries.
- Align the Protection of Children from Sexual Offences Act 2012, the National Adolescent Health Programme (RKSK), and the MTP Act, particularly in terms of mandated quality (including confidentiality) under the RKSK and MTP Act and mandatory reporting under the POCSO.

GOVERNMENT OF KENYA

- Reinstate and implement the Standards and Guidelines for Reducing Maternal Mortality and Morbidity from Unsafe Abortion.
- Review the Reproductive Health Policy (2022 - 2032) to include access to safe abortion as envisaged in Art 26(4) of the Kenyan Constitution.
- Ensure health service providers are not harassed and arrested for providing safe abortion services.
- Include commodities for reducing unsafe abortion in reproductive health financing.

GOVERNMENT OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

- Permanently repeal the Global Gag Rule through legislative action and put in place other mechanisms to ensure future administrations do not weaken SRHRJ rights globally.
- Institute executive action that affirms the Biden administration's support for SRHRJ (including abortion services), comprehensively explains the Dobbs decision (particularly the fact that Dobbs
- has no impact on foreign assistance), and directs implementing agencies to properly communicate the Dobbs decision and encourages Congress to monitor this communication.
- Increase global funding for SRHRJ in the President's budget, with focus on support for organizations and movements that were weakened because of the Global Gag Rule.

GLOBAL DONORS (governments, multilateral, bilaterals, and philanthropists)

- Provide long-term, flexible, and sustained funding for national feminist organizations and their allies to monitor and counter the anti-rights movement, ensuring funding modalities enable quick action in response to identified trends and trajectories.
- Address the transnational nature of the anti-rights movement by adopting a similarly interconnected approach to SRHRJ movements that fosters crossborder, regional, and global analysis, collaboration, and sharing of experiences and lessons (including but not limited to monitoring of anti-rights actors).
- Fund feminist initiatives driving narrative change to support SRHRJ, recognizing the influence of public narratives on policy.
- Increase funding for SRHRJ feminist movements in the Global South, with particular focus on excluded and marginalised groups and fostering equal collaboration and partnership between them and their Global North counterparts.

CIVIL SOCIETY ORGANIZATIONS

- Capitalize on global moments in SRHRJ, regardless of whether they represent gains or losses, to cultivate support for reproductive justice.
- Take action to mitigate the influence of transnational networks based in the USA.
- Monitor and counter the anti-rights movements, building alliances across movements to work together to mitigate harm and safeguard human rights.
- Build alliances between feminists from different religious backgrounds who are SRHRJ activists to identify and mitigate potential links between anti-rights and fundamentalist actors from different religions.

REFERENCES

¹AH González, IPAS (Colombia), 31 March 2023; S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023; Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 3 March 2023; Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023; T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023; and Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.

²India launches first annual March for Life in Delhi. (2022, July 26) Right to Life UK. Retrieved April 21, 2023 from https://righttolife.org.uk/news/india-launches-first-annual-march-for-life-in-delhi.

³Ipas and Empower, *Pulling Back the Cover. The Roots, Relationships, and Rise of Family Watch International,* (2023).

⁴S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; and Respondent #8, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

⁵C Catalina Martínez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023 and V Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas (Colombia), 29 March 2023.

⁶Respondent #5, SRHRJ advocate (India), 16 March 2023; Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023; and Respondent #19, legal academic (India), 28 March 2023.

⁷M Onyango, Centre for Reproductive Rights (Kenya), 22 March 2023.

⁸Respondent #12, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 30 March 2023.

⁹Sarkar, R. (2023, January 10). Anti-Abortion Organizing in Colombia. *North American Congress on Latin America* (*NACLA*). Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://nacla.org/anti-abortion-organizing-colombia.

¹⁰Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023 and Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate, 3 March 2023.

"Joseph, B. (2022, October 18). Indian Catholic Bishops Take a Stand Against Court Ruling on Abortion. *LaCroix International*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://international.la-croix.com/news/religion/indian-catholic-bishops-take-a-stand-against-court-ruling-on-abortion/16754.

¹²Bishops of Kerala Rally Against Abortion. (2020, February 24). *FSSPX.NEWS*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://fsspx.news/en/news-events/news/bishops-kerala-rally-against-abortion-55365.

¹³T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023 and Respondent #14, county-level government official (Kenya), 7 April 2023.

¹⁴S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023.

¹⁵Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023; Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023; Respondent #13, SRHRJ advocate (India), 23 March 2023 and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

¹⁶AH González, IPAS (Colombia), 31 March 2023 and T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023.

¹⁷Sarkar, R. (2023, January 10). Anti-Abortion Organizing in Colombia. *North American Congress on Latin America* (*NACLA*). Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://nacla.org/anti-abortion-organizing-colombia.

¹⁸AH González, IPAS (Colombia), 31 March 2023 and C Martínez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023.

¹⁹IIFA and FWI USA Sign a Memorandum of Cooperation. (2022, December 21). *International Islamic Figh Academy*. Retrieved April 14, 2023, from https://iifa-aifi.org/en/41069.html.

²⁰Otis, J. (2022, July 13). Abortion laws in Colombia are now among the most liberal in the Americas. *NPR*. Retrieved September 9, 2023, from

https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2022/05/10/1097570784/colombia-legalized-abortions-for-the-first-24-weeks-of-pregnancy-a-backlash-ensu.

²¹Centre for Reproductive Rights. (2022, July 11). With Recent Ruling, India Follows Global Trend of Liberalizing Abortion Laws. *Centre for Reproductive Rights*. Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://reproductiverights.org/india-abortion-mtp-act-supreme-court/.

²²S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023; T Zabala and T Tv (Colombia), 30 March 2023; M Rodríguez, J.P. Gallego, G.M Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023; C Martínez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023; S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023; M Gil, Unimedicos (Colombia), 31 March 2023 and Respondent #15, journalist from an independent media outlet (Colombia), 29 March 2023.

²³Louis Knuffke, 'India_Holds First March for Life as Day of Mourning for Nearly 800 Million Aborted Children,' *Life Site*, 9 August 2022, available at: https://www.lifesitenews.com/news/india-to-hold-first-march-for-life-as-day-of-mourning-for-nearly-800-million-aborted-children/, last visited 21.04.2023.

²⁴Respondent #2, social media researcher (India), 7 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023; Respondent #8, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; O Ogundipe, Network of Reproductive Health Journalists (Nigeria), 29 March 2023; N Chukwuma, Ms Rosy Hotline (Nigeria), 21 March 2023 and V Mba, Trust and Support Foundation (Nigeria), 14 March 2023.

²⁵Muanya, C., & Nwanosike, I. (2023, January 12). Debate rages over ban on 'safe' abortion rights. *The Guardian*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/features/health/debate-rages-over-ban-on-safe-abortion-rights/.

²⁶Latin American pro-life leaders celebrate overturning of Roe v. Wade. (2022, June 28). *Catholic News Agency*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.onenewspage.com/n/Religion/1zoc7qd3on/Latin-American-pro-life-leaders-celebrate-overturning-of.htm.

²⁷Theresa, A. M. (2022, July 8). India's first National March for Life to be held in Delhi on August 10. Shalom Life. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.shalomworld.org/news/indias-first-national-march-for-life-to-be-held-in-delhi-on-august-10.

²⁸Twitter status of Moses Wetangula. Retrieved April 4, 2023, from https://twitter.com/HonWetangula/status/1540370017363034112.

²⁹S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023; M Rodríguez, J.M Gallego, and GM Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023; S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023; T Zabala and T Tv (Colombia), 30 March 2023; Respondent #2, social media researcher (India), 7 March 2023 and Respondent #8, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

³⁰Respondent #12, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 30 March 2023.

³¹O Ogundipe, Vanguard Health Editor and Network of Reproductive Health Journalists (Nigeria), 29 March 2023; I Egwuatu, GIWYN (Nigeria), 2 March 2023; R Modupe, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 29 March 2023 and Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Nigeria), 27 March 2023.

32Shameem, N., Sardra-Chandiramani, A., McCarthy, A., Abalenda, A. I., Taderera, A., Anumo, F., Fischler, F., D'Elio, F., Kane, G., Hamin, H., Michaeli, Marler, I., Guerra, L., Peralta, M. L., Mereles, M. M., Sánchez-Mejorada, P., Sika, V., & Degiorgis, V. V. (2021). Rights at Risk: Time for Action - The Observatory on the Universality of Rights Reports. In Association for Women's Rights in Development (AWID). AWID. Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://www.awid.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/RightsAtRisk_TimeForAction_OURsTrendsReport2021.pdf.

³³M Rodríguez, J P Gallego, and GM Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023; S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023; C Martínez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023; S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023; M Gil, Unimedicos (Colombia), 31 March 2023; P Yañez, la Red Afrolatinoamericana, Afrocaribeña y de la Diáspora (Colombia), 23 March 2023; A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023 and Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 7 March 2023.

³⁴Colombian Constitutional Court. Ruling C-055, (2022, February 21) Retrieved July 11, 2023 from https://www.corteconstitucional.gov.co/Relatoria/2021/C-022-21.htm.

³⁵The Medical Termination of Pregnancy (Amendment) Act 2021. (2021). Retrieved July 11, 2023 from https://prsindia.org/files/bills_acts/acts_parliament/2021/Medical%20Termination%20of%20Pregnancy%20Amendment%20Act%202021.pdf.

³⁶Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO (Colombia), 16 March 2023; S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023; Catalina Martínez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023; Viviana Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas (Colombia), 29 March 2023; Tatiana Zabala, Trineo Tv (Colombia), 30 March 2023; Respondent #16, philanthropy organization (Colombia), 24 April 2023 and Respondent #15, independent journalist (Colombia), 29 March 2023.

³⁷T Zabala, Trineo Tv (Colombia), 30 March 2023 and Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate (India), 15 March 2023.

³⁸Opondo, E., & Harper, C. (2022, September 7). Reproductive health: Institutional misogyny is a threat to reproductive justice everywhere. *Nation*. Retrieved April 14, 2023, from https://nation.africa/kenya/blogs-prining//blogs-prin

opinion/blogs/reproductive-health-institutional-misogyny-is-a-threat-to-reproductive-justice-everywhere-3963656.

³⁹Kihika, S. (2022, July 11). SHIKO KIHIKA: Family planning for all is better for Kenya. *The Star.* Retrieved April 14, 2023, from https://www.the-star.co.ke/opinion/star-blogs/2022-07-11-shiko-kihika-family-planning-for-all-is-better-for-kenya/.

⁴⁰Advancing women's leadership, gender equity critical to delivering the Sustainable Development Goals – PMNCH. (2022, July 14). *The Premium Times*. Retrieved April 14, 2023, from

https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/top-news/542541-advancing-womens-leadership-gender-equity-critical-to-delivering-the-sustainable-development-goals-pmnch.html?tztc=1.

⁴¹Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate (India), 15 March 2023.

⁴²Shameem, N., Sardra-Chandiramani, A., McCarthy, A., Abalenda, A. I., Taderera, A., Anumo, F., Fischler, F., D'Elio, F., Kane, G., Hamin, H., Michaeli, Marler, I., Guerra, L., Peralta, M. L., Mereles, M. M., Sánchez-Mejorada, P., Sika, V., & Degiorgis, V. V. (2021). Rights at Risk: Time for Action - The Observatory on the Universality of Rights Reports. In Association for Women's Rights in Development (AWID). AWID. Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://www.awid.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/RightsAtRisk_TimeForAction_OURsTrendsReport2021.pdf.

⁴³Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization (2022). (2022). National Constitution Centre. Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://constitutioncenter.org/the-constitution/supreme-court-case-library/dobbs-v-jackson-womens-health-organization">https://constitutioncenter.org/the-constitution/supreme-court-case-library/dobbs-v-jackson-womens-health-organization.

⁴⁴Phillips, T., Booth, A., & Goni, U. (2020, December 30). Argentina legalises abortion in landmark moment for women's rights. *The Guardian*. Retrieved September 18, 2023, from

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/dec/30/argentina-legalises-abortion-in-landmark-moment-forwomens-rights.

⁴⁵Peltier, E. (2022, November 13). While Abortion Rights Shrink in U.S., This Small Country Expanded Access. *The New York Times*. Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/13/world/africa/benin-abortions.html.

⁴⁶Otis, J. (2022, July 13). Abortion laws in Colombia are now among the most liberal in the Americas. *NPR*. Retrieved September 9, 2023, from

https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2022/05/10/1097570784/colombia-legalized-abortions-for-the-first-24-weeks-of-pregnancy-a-backlash-ensu.

⁴⁷Borter, G. (2023, September 7). Mexico's Supreme Court upholds abortion rights nationwide, paving way for federal access. *Reuters*. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/mexicos-supreme-court-upholds-abortion-rights-nationwide-paving-way-federal-2023-09-06/.

⁴⁸Colombian Constitutional Court, Ruling C-355/06, (10 May 2006). Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.corteconstitucional.gov.co/relatoria/2006/c-355-06.htm.

```
<sup>49</sup>CAUSA JUSTA BUSCA - Causa Justa Por el Aborto. (2023, August 24). Causa Justa Por El Aborto. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from <a href="https://causajustaporelaborto.org/causa-justa-busca/">https://causajustaporelaborto.org/causa-justa-busca/</a>.
```

⁵⁰Nation World News. (2022, June 24). Colombian government supports request to annul abortion decision. *Nation World News*. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://nationworldnews.com/colombian-government-supports-request-to-annul-abortion-decision/.

⁵¹Ministry of Health, Circular 044 of 2022, (28 September 2022) Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://www.minsalud.gov.co/Normatividad_Nuevo/Circular%20Externa%20No.%2044%20de%20%202022.pdf.

⁵²Ministry of Health, Resolution 051 of 2023, (12 January 2023). Retrieved September 18, 2023, from https://www.minsalud.gov.co/Normatividad Nuevo/Resolución%20No.%20051%20de%202023.pdf.

⁵³Respondent #15, independent journalist, (Colombia). 29 March 2023.

⁵⁴Causa Justa por la Eliminación del Delito del Aborto, 'Alerta: Los Derechos Reproductivos Están Riesgo.' Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.instagram.com/p/CrPN7PzJUsm/?igshid=NjZiM2M3MzIxNA%3D%3D.

⁵⁵Balance de los: 100 días del fallo histórico: ¿Cómo va la implementación de la Sentencia C-055 de 2022? (2022). In https://causajustaporelaborto.org/balance-de-los-100-dias-del-fallo-historico-como-va-la-implementacion-de-la-sentencia-c-055-de-2022/. Causa Justa. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://despenalizaciondelaborto.org.co/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/Balance-100-dias-1.pdf.

⁵⁶Jacarandas. (2023, February). *Abortion* [Press release]. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.somosiacarandas.com/comunicado-de-prensa-jacarandas/.

⁵⁷M Rodriguez, J.P. Gallego, and G.M. Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023; M Gil, Unimedicos (Colombia), 31 March 2023; S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia) 23 March 2023; Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO (Colombia), 16 March 2023; and V Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas (Colombia) 29 March 2023.

⁵⁸S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023.

⁵⁹M Gil, Unimedicos (Colombia), 31 March 2023 and S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023.

⁶⁰M Gil, Unimedicos (Colombia), 31 March 2023 and S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023.

⁶¹S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023.

⁶²Forero, N. (2009, October 26). Family Size in Colombia: Guessing or Planning? Intended vs. Actual Family Size in Colombia. Desarrollo Y Sociedad. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from

http://www.scielo.org.co/scielo.php?script=sci arttext&pid=S0120-

<u>35842009000200004#:~:text=Since%20most%20Colombians%20are%20Catholic,on%20their%20standard%20of%20living.</u>

⁶³S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023.

⁶⁴Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO (Colombia), 16 March 2023; V Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas (Colombia), 29 March 2023; and Respondents #1 and #2, Ministry of Health (Colombia), 13 March 2023.

⁶⁵Jacarandas. (2023, February). *Abortion* [Press release]. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.somosjacarandas.com/comunicado-de-prensa-jacarandas/.

⁶⁶Respondents #1 and #2, Ministry of Health (Colombia), 13 March 2023 and Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO, (Colombia) 16 March 2023.

⁶⁷Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO (Colombia), 16 March 2023.

⁶⁸M Rodriguez, JP Gallego, and GM Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023.

⁶⁹M Rodriguez, JP Gallego, and GM Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023.

⁷⁰S Pachón T, Corporación Polimorfas (Colombia), 27 March 2023.

⁷¹M Rodriguez, JP Gallego, and GM Vargas, Oxfam (Colombia), 28 March 2023 and M Gil, Unimedicos (Colombia), 31 March 2023.

⁷²Respondent #6, former government official, (India) 16 March 2023; Respondent #19, lawyer, (India) 28 March 2023; and Respondent #20, lawyer, (India), 26 April 2023.

⁷³The Medical Termination of Pregnancy (Amendment) Act 2021. (2021). Retrieved July, 11 2023, from: https://prsindia.org/files/bills_acts/acts_parliament/2021/Medical%20Termination%20of%20Pregnancy%20Amendment%20Act%202021.pdf.

⁷⁴X vs The Principal Secretary, Health and Family Welfare Department, Civil Appeal No 5802 of 2022 (2022). Retrieved July, 11 2023, from: https://indiankanoon.org/doc/134729746/.

⁷⁵Debayan Roy. (2022, July 21). Beneficial provisions of abortion law cannot be denied to woman merely because she is unmarried: Supreme Court. *Bar And Bench*. Retrieved July 11, 2023, from

https://www.barandbench.com/news/beneficial-provisions-abortion-law-cannot-be-denied-woman-merely-because-she-unmarried-supreme-court.

⁷⁶Respondent #6, former government official (India) 16 March 2023.

⁷⁷Respondent #17, doctor and SRHRJ advocate (India), 27 March 2023 and Respondent #20, lawyer, (India) 26 April 2023.

⁷⁸Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

⁷⁹Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate (India), 15 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate, (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate, (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #10, SRHRJ advocate (India), 21 March 2023; Respondent #12, feminist writer and filmmaker (India), 23 March 2023; and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate, 24 March 2023.

80Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

⁸¹While facilities for medical termination of pregnancy should be available per 20,000 people, there is one facility offering these services per 70,000 people in Tamil Nadu: Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

⁸²Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #11, District Development Fellow who worked closely with government officials (India), 22 March 2023.

83Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

84The Protection of Children from Sexual offences Act 2012, (2012). Retrieved July, 11 2023 from:

https://www.indiacode.nic.in/bitstream/123456789/9318/1/sexualoffencea2012-32.pdf.

⁸⁵McBroom, K., Jain, D., & Gandhi, M. (2017). The POCSO Act and the MTP Act: Key Information for Medical Providers. In *IPAS Development Foundation*. Retrieved April 14, 2023, from

https://www.ipasdevelopmentfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/75201803210124.pdf.

⁸⁶Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate (India), 15 March 2023; Respondent #17, doctor and SRHRJ advocate, 27 March, 2023; and

Respondent #18, SRHRJ advocate (India), 27 March 2023.

⁸⁷Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023 and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023

88Respondent #13, SRHRJ advocate, 23 March, 2023.

89Respondent #16, gender and health journalist, 24 March 2023.

⁹⁰Respondent #16, gender and health journalist, 24 March 2023.

⁹¹Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate (India), 15 March 2023 and Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

⁹²Manchanda, J. (2022, September 28). *International Safe Abortion Day 2022: Despite Abortion Rights, Safe Abortions Privilege Thanks To Social Stigma*. Hauterrfly. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from

https://hauterrfly.com/culture-2/voices/international-safe-abortion-day-myths-social-stigma-rights-women/.

93Respondent #10, SRHRJ advocate (India), 21 March 2023.

⁹⁴Respondent #18, SRHRJ advocate (India), 27 March 2023.

95Respondent #8, SRHRJ advocate, 17 March 2023.

⁹⁶Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

⁹⁷Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023 and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

⁹⁸Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023 and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

⁹⁹Pre-Conception and Pre-Natal Diagnostic Techniques Act 1994. (1994). Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.indiacode.nic.in/bitstream/123456789/8399/1/pre-conception-pre-natal-diagnostic-techniques-act-1994.pdf

¹⁰⁰Respondent #5, SRHRJ advocate (India), 16 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #16, gender and health journalist, 24 March 2023; and Respondent #17, doctor and SRHRJ advocate (India), 27 March 2023.

¹⁰¹Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

¹⁰²Respondent #6, former government official (India), 16 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #10, SRHRJ advocate (India), 21 March 2023; Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023; Respondent #16, gender and health journalist, 24 March 2023; and Respondent #18, SRHRJ advocate (India), 27 March 2023.

¹⁰³Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023.

¹⁰⁴Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023.

¹⁰⁵Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023.

¹⁰⁶Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023.

¹⁰⁷Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate, (India) 17 March 2023.

¹⁰⁸Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.

¹⁰⁹Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023.

¹¹⁰RSS's 'Garbh Sanskar' event teaches pregnant women to give birth to 'Sanskari', 'Deshbhakt' babies. (2023, June 12). The Wire. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://thewire.in/women/rsss-garbh-sanskar-event-teaches-pregnant-women-to-give-birth-to-sanskari-deshbhakt-babies.

"Respondent #5, SRHRJ advocate (India), 16 March 2023.

¹¹²Akkara, A. (2021, August 17). India's 'Catholic heartland' advocates larger families in response to steep decline in birth rate. *NCR*. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.ncregister.com/news/india-s-catholic-heartland-advocates-larger-families-in-response-to-steep-decline-in-birth-rate.

¹¹³Kumar, B. (2022, August 11) 'Indian Christians Stage First 'National March for Life" *Union of Catholic Asian News*. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.ucanews.com/news/indian-christians-stage-first-national-march-for-life/98353.

¹¹⁴India holds first March for Life, commemorating almost 800 million victims of abortion. (2022, August 12). NaturalNews.com. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.naturalnews.com/2022-08-12-india-holds-first-march-for-life.html.

¹¹⁵Respondent #2, social media researcher (India), 7 March 2023.

¹¹⁶Respondent #2, social media researcher (India), 7 March 2023.

¹¹⁷Standards and Guidelines for Reducing Morbidity and Mortality from Unsafe Abortion in Kenya 2012. (2012) Ministry of Health. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.safeabortionwomensright.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Standards-Guidelines-for-the-Reduction-of-Morbidity-and-Mortality-from-Unsafe-Abortion.pdf.

¹⁸Baldauf, S. (2010, May 14). Powerful churches target Kenya's Constitution over abortion. *The Christian Science Monitor*. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://www.csmonitor.com/World/Africa/2010/0514/Powerful-churches-target-Kenya-s-Constitution-over-abortion.

¹¹⁹M Onyango, Centre for Reproductive Rights (Kenya), 22 March 2023.

¹²⁰Federation of Women Laywers (FIDA-Kenya) and Others v The Attorney General and Others; Petition 266 of 2015. (2019). Retrieved November 2, 2023, from http://kenyalaw.org/caselaw/cases/view/175490/.

¹²¹M Onyango, Centre for Reproductive Rights, (Kenya), 22 March 2023.

¹²²PAK and Salim Mohammed vs the Attorney General and others, Constitutional Petition E009 of 2020, KEHC 262 (KLR) (24 March 2022. (2022). Retrieved November 2, 2023, from http://kenyalaw.org/caselaw/cases/view/231489.

¹²³N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023.

124Ministry of Health. (2022). The National Reproductive Health Policy 2022–2032: Towards the Highest Reproductive Status for all Kenyans. Government of Kenya. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from http://guidelines.health.go.ke:8000/media/The National Reproductive Health Policy 2022 - 2032.pdf. 125M Marro 125

¹²⁵N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023.

¹²⁶A Judy, SRH Alliance, (Kenya) 6 March 2023; Respondent #4, service provider and trainer, (Kenya) 15 March 2023; and Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate, (Kenya) 16 March 2023.

¹²⁷A Judy, SRH Alliance, (Kenya) 6 March 2023; Respondent #4, service provider and trainer, (Kenya) 15 March 2023; and Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate, (Kenya) 16 March 2023.

¹²⁸N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network, (Kenya) 15 March 2023.

¹²⁹Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer, 27 March 2023.

¹³⁰A Judy, SRH Alliance, 6 March 2023 and Respondent #13, young woman working on SRHRJ in Muslim communities, 6 April 2023.

¹³¹Alaka, L. (2022, May 16). *Nigeria's abortion laws haven't changed since 1960. Here's the timeline*. Zikoko! Retrieved June 14, 2023, from https://www.zikoko.com/citizen/nigerian-abortion-laws-heres-the-timeline/. ¹³²IMO Government repeals abortion law. (2013, October 4). Channels Television. Retrieved November 2, 2023,

from https://www.channelstv.com/2013/10/04/imo-government-repeals-abortion-law/.

133 Carsten, P., Levinson, R., Lewis, D., & George, L. (2022, December 7). Nigeria military ran secret mass abortion program in war on Boko Haram. *Reuters*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from

https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/nigeria-military-abortions/.

¹³⁴National Guidelines on Safe Termination of Pregnancy for Legal Indications. (2018). In *Federal Ministry of Health*. Government of Nigeria. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from

https://health.gov.ng/doc/National Guidelines on Safe Termination of Pregnancy.pdf.

¹³⁵National Guidelines on Safe Termination of Pregnancy for Legal Indications 2018, p. 2.

¹³⁶National Guidelines on Safe Termination of Pregnancy for Legal Indications 2018, p. 13.

¹³⁷Respondent # 9, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.

138Respondent # 9, SRHRJ Advocate, (Nigeria) 16 March 2023.

¹³⁹Guttmacher Institute & University of Indiana. (2015). *Abortion in Nigeria*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/factsheet/fb-nigeria.pdf.

¹⁴⁰PMA2020: Abortion Survey Results Nigeria. (2018). In *PMA Data*. Retrieved June 14, 2023, from https://www.pmadata.org/sites/default/files/data_product_results/NG-AbortionModule-Brief-v2-2020-03-18.pdf.

¹⁴¹N Chukwuma, Ms Rosy Hotline,(Nigeria), 21 March 2023.

¹⁴²Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 21 March 2023.

¹⁴³Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 21 March 2023.

¹⁴⁴S Okoriko, Nigerian Sex Workers Association (Nigeria), 8 March 2023 and Respondent #3, SRHRJ and disability rights advocate (Nigeria), 7 March 2023.

¹⁴⁵N Nguwu, Justice for Peace and Development Initiative (Nigeria), 20 March 2023.

¹⁴⁶HW Ibrahim, Islamic scholar, University of Maiduguri Muslim Women's Association (Nigeria), 22 March 2023.

- ¹⁴⁷A Enemo, Nigerian Sex Workers Association (Nigeria), 8 March 2023; V Mba, Trust and Support Foundation (Nigeria), 14 March 2023; S Nmezi, GlWYN (Nigeria), 17 March 2023; Respondent #3, SRHRJ and disability rights advocate (Nigeria), 7 March 2023; and Respondent #7, SRHRJ community mobiliser (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.

 ¹⁴⁸Respondent #3, SRHRJ community mobiliser (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.
- ¹⁴⁹O Ogundipe, Vanguard Health Editor and Network of Reproductive Health Journalists (Nigeria, 29 March 2023. ¹⁵⁰Respondent #6, Christian Anti-Abortion Activist (Nigeria), 15 March 2023.
- ¹⁵¹S Peters, Women Empowering Women Initiative (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.
- ¹⁵²I Egwuatu, GlWYN (Nigeria), 2 March 2023 and N Chukwuma, Ms Rosy Hotline, (Nigeria) 21 March 2023.
- ¹⁵³AH González, IPAS, (Colombia) 31 March 2023; S Mazo, Catolicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023; and P Yañez, Red Afrolatinoamericana, Afrocaribeña y de la Diáspora, (Colombia) 13 March 2023.
- ¹⁵⁴AH González, IPAS, (Colombia) 31 March 2023 and S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023.
- ¹⁵⁵Global Philanthropy Project. (2020). Meet the Moment: A call for Progressive Philanthropic Response to the Anti-Gender Movement. Retrieved June 10, 2023, from https://globalphilanthropyproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Meet-the-Moment-2020-English.pdf.
- ¹⁵⁶AH González, IPAS, (Colombia) 31 March 2023; S Mazo, Catolicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023; P Yañez, Red Afrolatinoamericana, Afrocaribeña y de la Diáspora, (Colombia) 13 March 2023.
 ¹⁵⁷AH González, IPAS, (Colombia) 31 March 2023.
- ¹⁵⁸S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023.
- ¹⁵⁹Beltran, W. M., & Silva, S. P. L. (2020). Diversidad religiosa, valores y participación política en Colombia.: Resumen de los resultados de la encuesta nacional sobre diversidad religiosa 2019. Act Iglesia Sueca, World Vision, Comisión Intereclesial de Justicia y Paz, Universidad Nacional de Colombia. Retrieved June 15, 2023, from https://www.worldvision.co/media/publicaciones/None/Infografia ESP 23 Mar.pdf.
- ¹⁶⁰Sarkar, R. (2023, January 10). Anti-Abortion Organizing in Colombia. *North American Congress on Latin America (NACLA)*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://nacla.org/anti-abortion-organizing-colombia.
- ¹⁶¹Sarkar, R. (2023, January 10). Anti-Abortion Organizing in Colombia. *North American Congress on Latin America* (*NACLA*). Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://nacla.org/anti-abortion-organizing-colombia.
- ¹⁶²Ruiz-Navarro, C. (2019, February 15). *A feminist peace in Colombia?* ReliefWeb. Retrieved July 15, 2023, from https://reliefweb.int/report/colombia/feminist-peace-colombia.
- ¹⁶³BBC News. (2016, October 3). Colombia referendum: Voters reject Farc peace deal. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-37537252.
- ¹⁶⁴RNS. (2016, October 11). How ascendant evangelicals helped defeat Colombia's peace accord. Religion News Service. https://religionnews.com/2016/10/11/how-ascendant-evangelicals-helped-defeat-colombias-peace-accord/.
- ¹⁶⁵S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023.
- ¹⁶⁶V Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas, (Colombia) 29 March 2023; Respondent #15, Independent Journalist, (Colombia) 29 March 2023.
- ¹⁶⁷Respondent #15, independent journalist (Colombia), 29 March 2023.
- les Echeverry, M. J., Jaramillo, N. A., Palacio, E. C., Echeverry, M. J., Jaramillo, N. A., & Palacio, E. C. (2023, October 6). Las estrategias camufladas de los colectivos antiaborto en Colombia. La Silla Vacía. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.lasillavacia.com/silla-academica/las-estrategias-camufladas-de-los-colectivos-antiaborto-en-colombia/.
- ¹⁶⁹Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate, (India) 15 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate, (India) 17 March 2023; and Respondent #10, SRHRJ advocate (India), 21 March 2023.
- ¹⁷⁰Respondent #7, SRHRJ Advocate, (India) 17 March 2023 and Respondent #8, SRHRJ Advocate, (India) 17 March 2023.

- ¹⁷¹Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023 and Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023.
- ¹⁷²India launches first annual March for Life in Delhi. (2022, July 26). *Right to Life UK*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://righttolife.org.uk/news/india-launches-first-annual-march-for-life-in-delhi.
- ¹⁷³Respondent #5, SRHRJ advocate (India), 16 March 2023.
- ¹⁷⁴Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023 and Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023.
- ¹⁷⁵Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023.
- ¹⁷⁶Bishops of Kerala Rally Against Abortion. (2020, February 24). *FSSPX.NEWS*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://fsspx.news/en/news-events/news/bishops-kerala-rally-against-abortion-55365.
- ¹⁷⁷Joseph, B. (2022, October 18). Indian Catholic Bishops Take a Stand Against Court Ruling on Abortion. *LaCroix International*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://international.la-croix.com/news/religion/indian-catholic-bishops-take-a-stand-against-court-ruling-on-abortion/16754.
- ¹⁷⁸Akkara, A. (2021, August 17). India's 'Catholic heartland' advocates larger families in response to steep decline in birth rate. *NCR*. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.ncregister.com/news/india-s-catholic-heartland-advocates-larger-families-in-response-to-steep-decline-in-birth-rate.
- ¹⁷⁹Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate, (India) 8 March 2023.
- ¹⁸⁰Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate, (India) 8 March 2023.
- ¹⁸¹Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023; Respondent #13, SRHRJ advocate (India), 23 March 2023; and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.
- ¹⁸²Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023.
- ¹⁸³Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023; Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate, (India) 8 March 2023; and Respondent #15, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.
- ¹⁸⁴Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023.
- ¹⁸⁵Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023.
- ¹⁸⁶Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023.
- ¹⁸⁷Respondent #1, SRHRJ advocate (India), 6 March 2023.
- ¹⁸⁸Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- 189Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 16 March 2023.
- ¹⁹⁰A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; C Njoroge, KESWA (Kenya), 6 March 2023; Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate, (Kenya) 7 March 2023; Respondent #4, service provider and trainer, (Kenya) 15 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate, (Kenya) 16 March 2023; Respondent #14, county-level government official, 7 April 2023.
- ¹⁹¹N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023.
- ¹⁹²A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023; Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 7 March 2023; Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 16 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer, 27 March 2023.
- ¹⁹³T Silayi, IPAS, (Kenya) 27 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ¹⁹⁴Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ¹⁹⁵The World Congress of Families holds conferences in the region every two years, during which it hosts national prayer breakfasts and meets parliamentarians, government officials, and Presidents. Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the last conference in Kenya was in 2018 but resumption is expected to take place this year: Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ¹⁹⁶Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ¹⁹⁷Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.

- ¹⁹⁸Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ¹⁹⁹T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²⁰⁰Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²⁰¹Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²⁰²Draft Family Protection Bill 2023.
- ²⁰³Respondent #14, county-level government official (Kenya), 7 April 2023.
- ²⁰⁴Respondent #14, county-level government official (Kenya), 7 April 2023.
- ²⁰⁵Respondent #13, young woman working on SRHRJ in Muslim communities (Kenya), 6 April 2023.
- ²⁰⁶T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²⁰⁷T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²⁰⁸A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023.
- ²⁰⁹Ann Kioko and Others vs Kenya Medical Practitioners & Dentists Council and Others, Constitutional Petition no. E008 of 2020. (2020). Retrieved July 10, 2023, from http://kenyalaw.org/caselaw/cases/view/221112.
- ²¹⁰T Silayi, IPAS (Kenya), 27 March 2023 and Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer, 27 March 2023.
- ²¹¹A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023 and N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023.
- ²¹²Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²¹³M Oguttu, KMET (Kenya), 30 March 2023.
- ²¹⁴A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023 and Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 7 March 2023. Name and identifying details withheld on request. ²¹⁵A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023; C Njoroge, KESWA (Kenya), 6 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²¹⁶A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023.
- ²¹⁷N Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023.
- ²¹⁸Respondent #9, SRHRJ policy adviser and human rights lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²¹⁹Respondent #13, young woman working on SRHRJ in Muslim communities (Kenya), 6 April 2023.
- ²²⁰S Nmezi, GIWYN (Nigeria), 17 March 2023.
- ²²¹Dayo, B. (2019, May 23). The police raid of Marie Stopes clinic in Lagos proves that women's rights are under attack. YNaija. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://ynaija.com/the-police-raid-of-marie-stopes-clinic-in-lagos-proves-that-womens-rights-are-under-attack/.
- ²²²S Nmezi, GIWYN (Nigeria), 17 March 2023.
- ²²³Website of the Africa Anti-Abortion Coalition. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.chidicon.com/AAAC.html.
- ²²⁴Respondent #11, SRHRJ advocate, and lawyer (Kenya), 27 March 2023.
- ²²⁵Website of the Foundation for African Cultural Heritage. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://fach-nigeria.org/?mc_cid=a3aeaalf01&mc_eid=26fc32c9b3.
- ²²⁶For example, Hannibal Uwaifo, its President and Sonnie Ekwowusi, Chair Human and Constitutional Rights.
- ²²⁷Ipas. (2023, July 11). *Pulling back the cover. The Roots, relationships and rise of Family Watch International IPAS*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.ipas.org/resource/pulling-back-the-cover-the-roots-relationships-and-rise-of-family-watch-international/.
- ²²⁸Ipas. (2023, July 11). *Pulling back the cover. The Roots, relationships and rise of Family Watch International IPAS*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.ipas.org/resource/pulling-back-the-cover-the-roots-relationships-and-rise-of-family-watch-international/.

- ²²⁹For example, Family Watch International has an all-white staff team. Website of Family Watch International. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://familywatch.org/team/.
- ²³⁰Taiwo, I. (2022, April 25). CSOs flay legalisation of abortion, contraceptives in Nigeria. The Guardian Nigeria News Nigeria and World News. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/news/csos-flay-legalisation-of-abortion-contraceptives-in-nigeria/.
- ²³¹H.W. Ibrahim, Islamic scholar, University of Maiduguri Muslim Women's Association (Nigeria), 22 March 2023.
- ²³²For example, the call by Family Watch International asking supporters to sign a letter thanking the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation for opposing the renewal of the mandate of the Independent Expert on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity: Family Watch International. *Thank the OIC Leadership for Opposing SOGI Mandate Renewal*. Website of Family Watch International. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://familywatch.org/thankoic/.
- ²³³Organization of Islamic Cooperation. (2022, August 8). *OIC Secretary-General Discusses with the President of FWI Ways to Empower Institution of Marriage and Family and Preserve its Values*. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://www.oic-oci.org/topic/?t_id=37354&t_ref=25844&lan=en.
- ²³⁴IIFA and FWI USA Sign a Memorandum of Cooperation. (2022, December 21). *International Islamic Figh Academy*. Retrieved April 14, 2023, from https://iifa-aifi.org/en/41069.html.
- ²³⁵Tweet by the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://twitter.com/OIC_OCI/status/1617131164476575746.
- ²³⁶Personal correspondence from SHRHJ advocates engaged in global policy spaces.
- ²³⁷I Egwuatu, GIWYN (Nigeria), 2 March 2023; O Ogundipe, Vanguard Health Editor and Network of Reproductive Health Journalists (Nigeria), 29 March 2023; and Respondent #7, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 17 March 2023.
- ²³⁸S Nmezi, GIWYN (Nigeria), 17 March 2023; N Chukwuma, Ms Rosy Hotline (Nigeria), 21 March 2023.
- ²³⁹R Obi, EVA (Nigeria), 6 March 2023 and I Egwuatu, GIWYN (Nigeria), 2 March 2023.
- ²⁴⁰Personal communications with African SRHRJ activists engaged in advocacy and policy influencing at the global level.
- ²⁴¹Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.
- ²⁴²Tweet by the director. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from
- https://twitter.com/MattWalshBlog/status/1634269028012249089?s=20.
- ²⁴³Personal communications with African SRHRJ activists engaged in advocacy and policy influencing at the global level.
- ²⁴⁴I Egwuatu, GIWYN (Nigeria), 2 March 2023; R Obi, EVA (Nigeria), 6 March 2023; S Nmezi, GIWYN (Nigeria), 17 March 2023; and Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.
- ²⁴⁵T Zabala, Trineo Tv, (Colombia) 30 March 2023.
- ²⁴⁶T Zabala, Trineo Tv, (Colombia) 30 March 2023.
- ²⁴⁷Respondents #1 and #2, Ministry of Health (Colombia), 13 March 2023.
- ²⁴⁸S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023.
- ²⁴⁹C Martinez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023; S Salazar, Oriéntame (Colombia), 24 March 2023; M Rodriguez, JP Gallego, and GM Vargas, Oxfam Colombia (Colombia), 28 March 2023; and T Zabala Trineo Tv (Colombia) 30 March 2023.
- ²⁵⁰T Zabala, Trineo Tv, (Colombia) 30 March 2023.
- ²⁵¹Shree, S., & Pillai, G. (2022, October 18). Why India's landmark abortion ruling could echo around the world. *Women's Rights | Al Jazeera*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2022/10/18/why-indias-landmark-abortion-ruling-could-echo-around-the-world.
- ²⁵²Kumar, S., & Deka, R. (2022, June 24). Absence of Roe v Wade won't just impact the US. *The Indian Express*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/absence-of-roe-v-wade-wont-just-impact-the-us-7903012/.

- ²⁵³Chandra, J. (2022, June 25). U.S. Supreme Court decision could stigmatise abortion globally, says Population Foundation of India. The Hindu. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/us-supreme-court-decision-could-stigmatise-abortion-globally-says-population-foundation-of-india/article65565287.ece.
- ²⁵⁴Sharma, N. C. (2022, June 27). Overturning Roe v Wade can have major repercussions worldwide against abortion, Indian experts warn. *Business Today*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.businesstoday.in/latest/world/story/overturning-roe-v-wade-can-have-major-repercussions-worldwide-against-abortion-indian-experts-warn-339349-2022-06-27.
- ²⁵⁵Mehta, R., & Rathi, R. (2022, July 27). *Critical analysis: Abortion rights in US being regressive while in India are progressive The Daily Guardian*. The Daily Guardian. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://thedailyguardian.com/critical-analysis-abortion-rights-in-us-being-regressive-while-in-india-are-progressive/.
- ²⁵⁶Chandwani, N. (2022, July 9). Roe V Wade: What it Means for Women of 'Woke' World. *Organiser*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://organiser.org/2022/07/09/88905/world/roe-v-wade-what-it-means-for-women-of-woke-world/.
- ²⁵⁷Respondent #16, gender and health journalist, 24 March 2023.
- ²⁵⁸Raha, S. (2022, July 20). *India's abortion law: Why it fails many women*. Deccan Herald. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://www.deccanherald.com/opinion/indias-abortion-law-why-it-fails-many-women- 1128399.html.
- ²⁵⁹D'Souza, F. (2022, June 29). Roe v Wade: Why Indians shouldn't laud their abortion laws just yet. *Vogue India*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.vogue.in/culture-and-living/content/roe-v-wade-why-indians-shouldnt-laud-our-abortion-laws-just-yet.
- ²⁶⁰Respondent #2, social media researcher (India), 7 March 2023; Respondent #8, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; and Respondent #14, SRHRJ advocate (India), 24 March 2023.
- ²⁶¹Respondent #5, SRHRJ advocate (India), 16 March 2023 and Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023.
- ²⁶²Respondent #20, lawyer (India), 26 April 2023.
- ²⁶³Respondent #19, legal academic, (India), 28 March 2023.
- ²⁶⁴Tripathi, A. (2022, September 1). SC issues notice to Centre on plea against Medical Termination of Pregnancy Act. Deccan Herald. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://www.deccanherald.com/india/sc-issues-notice-to-centre-on-plea-against-medical-termination-of-pregnancy-act-1141324.html.
- ²⁶⁵M Onyango, Centre for Reproductive Rights (Kenya), 22 March 2023.
- ²⁶⁶Respondent #4, service provider and trainer (Kenya), 15 March 2023.
- ²⁶⁷Respondent #4, service provider and trainer (Kenya), 15 March 2023.
- ²⁶⁸Chaos Continues: The 2021 Revocation of the Global Gag Rule and The Need for Permanent Repeal. (2022). Fos Feminista. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://fosfeminista.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Fos-Feminista-Chaos-Continues Full-Report-FINAL.pdf.
- ²⁶⁹Respondent #12, SRHRJ advocate (Kenya), 30 March 2023.
- ²⁷⁰Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (Nigeria), 16 March 2023.
- ²⁷¹Chaos Continues: The 2021 Revocation of the Global Gag Rule and The Need for Permanent Repeal. (2022). Fos Feminista. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://fosfeminista.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Fos-Feminista-_Chaos-Continues_Full-Report-FINAL.pdf.
- ²⁷²S Nmezi, GIWYN (Nigeria), 17 March 2023.
- ²⁷³Nigeria, G. (2023, January 12). *Debate rages over ban on 'safe' abortion rights*. The Guardian Nigeria News Nigeria and World News. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/features/health/debate-rages-over-ban-on-safe-abortion-rights/.

- ²⁷⁴Ekwowusi, S. (2022, July 10). Legalisation of abortion in Lagos State. *The Guardian Nigeria*. Retrieved October 30, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/opinion/legalisation-of-abortion-in-lagos-state/.
- ²⁷⁵Arise News, 'Sunny Ekwowusi There's no Law in Nigeria that Makes Abortion Legal Under Any Circumstance.' Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HFGP_0ANXz8.
- ²⁷⁶Respondent #6, Christian anti-abortion activist, (Nigeria) 15 March 2023.
- ²⁷⁷Why govt., citizens must say no to illegal abortion Stakeholders. (2022, July 13). *The Business Intelligence*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://tbiafrica.com/2022/07/13/why-govt-citizens-must-say-no-to-illegal-abortion-stakeholders/.
- ²⁷⁸O Ogundipe, Vanguard Health Editor and Network of Reproductive Health Journalists, (Nigeria) 29 March 2023.
- ²⁷⁹O Ogundipe, Vanguard Health Editor and Network of Reproductive Health Journalists, (Nigeria) 29 March 2023. ²⁸⁰Respondent #9, SRHRJ Advocate, (Nigeria) 16 March 2023.
- ²⁸¹I Egwuatu, GIWYN, 2 March 2023; N Chukwuma, Ms Rosy Hotline, 21 March 2023; and Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate, 16 March 2023.
- ²⁸²S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023.
- ²⁸³S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023.
- ²⁸⁴V Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas, (Colombia) 29 March 2023; S Mazo, Católicas por el Derecho a Decidir, (Colombia) 23 March 2023; Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO, (Colombia) 16 March 2023; C Martinez, Center for Reproductive Rights, (Colombia) 31 March 2023; and T Zabala, Trineo Tv, (Colombia) 30 March 2023.
- ²⁸⁵Picheta, R. (2022, May 3). Scrapping Roe v. Wade would make the US an outlier in the West. Here's how it compares on abortion rights. *KDRV.com*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.kdrv.com/news/scrapping-roe-v-wade-would-make-the-us-an-outlier-in-the-west-heres-how/article_b68e5002-3033-5d76-b9f1-47c42f37c594.html.
- ²⁸⁶Green, E. (2022, May 4). The US Could Learn a Lot From Big Abortion Wins in Latin America. *Vice*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.vice.com/en/article/y3v8vm/latin-america-abortion-rights.
- ²⁸⁷C Martinez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023.
- ²⁸⁸C Martinez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023.
- ²⁸⁹C Martinez, Center for Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023.
- ²⁹⁰S Mazo from Católicas por el Derechos a Decidir (Colombia), 23 March 2023; P Yañez, la Red Afrolatinoamericana, Afrocaribeña y de la Diáspora (Colombia), 23 March 2023; Respondent #4, SRHRJ CSO (Colombia), 16 March 2023; C Martínez, Center of Reproductive Rights (Colombia), 31 March 2023; and V Bohórquez, Las Jacarandas (Colombia), 29 March 2023; and T Zabala, Trineo TV (Colombia), 30 March 2023.
 ²⁹¹Acosta-López, J. I., & Idárraga, A. (2022, June 28). Aborto en Estados Unidos: una cápsula de tiempo para Colombia. Semana.com Últimas Noticias De Colombia Y El Mundo. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.semana.com/nacion/articulo/aborto-en-estados-unidos-una-capsula-de-tiempo-para-colombia/202233/?utm_term=Autofeed#Echobox%3D1656426960.
- ²⁹²Pandey, S., & Yadav, M. (2022, July 8). Fall of Roe v. Wade: A blow to abortion rights globally. *Deccan Herald*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.deccanherald.com/opinion/fall-of-roe-v-wade-a-blow-to-abortion-rights-globally-1125060.html.
- ²⁹³Rao, N. (2022, July 5). Majority tyranny in the US: Resection of abortion rights. *The New Indian Express*. https://www.newindianexpress.com/opinions/2022/jul/05/majority-tyranny-in-the-us-resection-of-abortion-rights-2472903.html.
- ²⁹⁴Munjal, D. (2023, January 11). Explained | What do Indian laws say about Abortion? *The Hindu*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/explained-what-are-indias-laws-abortions-amid-roe-v-wade/article65567494.ece.

- ²⁹⁵Mathur, A. (2022, June 30). As US boils over Roe verdict- debate over Abortion law rages globally. *India Today*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from https://www.indiatoday.in/law/story/us-boils-roe-verdict-debate-abortion-law-rages-globally-1968679-2022-06-30.
- ²⁹⁶Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate (India), 8 March 2023.
- ²⁹⁷Mathias, G. J. (2022, July 4). *Listen to the cry of the unborn*. Retrieved July 10, 2023, from
- https://www.indiancurrents.org/article-listen-to-the-cry-of-the-unborn-bp-gerald-john-mathias-1255.php.
- ²⁹⁸Respondent #5, SRHRJ advocate (India), 16 March 2023; Respondent #9, SRHRJ advocate (India), 17 March 2023; and Respondent #10, SRHRJ advocate (India), 21 March 2023.
- ²⁹⁹Respondent #2, social media researcher (India), 7 March 2023 and Respondent #4, SRHRJ advocate (India), 15 March 2023.
- ³⁰⁰Kumar, B. (2022, August 11). Indian Christians stage first "National March for Life." *ucanews.com*.
- https://www.ucanews.com/news/indian-christians-stage-first-national-march-for-life/98353.
- ³⁰¹Theresa, AM. (2022, July 8). India's first National March for Life to be held in Delhi on August 10. Shalom Life. Retrieved April 21, 2023, from https://www.shalomworld.org/news/indias-first-national-march-for-life-to-be-held-in-delhi-on-august-10.
- ³⁰²Knuffke, L. (2022, August 9). India holds first March for Life as Day of Mourning for nearly 800 million aborted children. *LifeSite*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.lifesitenews.com/news/india-to-hold-first-march-for-life-as-day-of-mourning-for-nearly-800-million-aborted-children/.
- ³⁰³Knuffke, L. (2022, August 9). India holds first March for Life as Day of Mourning for nearly 800 million aborted children. *LifeSite*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.lifesitenews.com/news/india-to-hold-first-march-for-life-as-day-of-mourning-for-nearly-800-million-aborted-children/.
- ³⁰⁴Tomey, R. (2022, August 12). India holds first March for Life, commemorating almost 800 million victims of abortion. *Natural News*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.naturalnews.com/2022-08-12-india-holds-first-march-for-life.html.
- ³⁰⁵Kasujja, A, Odhiambo, R, Kioko, A, Munyasia, N, & Tabot, M. (2022, July 4). What impact could Roe v Wade abortion ruling have on Africa? *BBC*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/p0cjn251. ³⁰⁶Musho, S. (2022, September 7). Kenya: The new government's chance to secure reproductive rights. *African Arguments*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://africanarguments.org/2022/09/kenya-the-new-governments-chance-to-secure-reproductive-rights/.
- ³⁰⁷Nelly Munyasia, Reproductive Health Network (Kenya), 15 March 2023 and Respondent #4, service provider and trainer (Kenya), 15 March 2023.
- ³⁰⁸Koren, E. (2022, June 30). Dobbs v. Jackson Will Have an International Impact | Opinion. *Newsweek*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.newsweek.com/dobbs-v-jackson-will-have-international-impact-opinion-1719919.
- ³⁰⁹For example: Opondo, E and Harper, C. (2022, September 27). Reproductive Health: Institutional Misogyny is a Threat to Reproductive Justice Everywhere. *Nation*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from:
- https://nation.africa/kenya/blogs-opinion/blogs/reproductive-health-institutional-misogyny-is-a-threat-to-reproductive-justice-everywhere-3963656 and Kihika, S. (2022, July 11) Family Planning for All is Better for Kenya. *The Star.* Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.the-star.co.ke/opinion/star-blogs/2022-07-11-shiko-kihika-family-planning-for-all-is-better-for-kenya/.
- ³¹⁰Kinyanjui, M. (2022, June 29). Kenya Christian forum lauds US supreme court ruling on abortion. *The Star*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://www.the-star.co.ke/news/2022-06-29-kenya-christian-forum-lauds-us-supreme-court-ruling-on-abortion/.
- ³¹¹A Judy, SRH Alliance (Kenya), 6 March 2023; C Njoroge, KESWA (Kenya), 6 March 2023; M Oguttu, KMET (Kenya), 30 March 2023; and Respondent #3, SRHRJ advocate, (Kenya) 7 March 2023.
- ³¹²A Judy, SRH Alliance, 6 March 2023.

313 J Makoyo, Marie Stopes, 15 March 2023.

- ³¹⁴Massive setback if US abortion rights overturned: UN rights chief. (2022, May 19). *The Guardian Nigeria*. Retrieved April 26, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/news/world/massive-setback-if-us-abortion-rights-overturned-un-rights-chief/.
- ³¹⁵Advancing women's leadership, gender equity critical to delivering the Sustainable Development Goals PMNCH. (2022, July 14). *The Premium Times*. Retrieved April 14, 2023, from
- https://www.premiumtimesng.com/news/top-news/542541-advancing-womens-leadership-gender-equity-critical-to-delivering-the-sustainable-development-goals-pmnch.html?tztc=1.
- ³¹⁶For example: Rafiu, A. (2022, July 1) A Giant Stride, But... *The Guardian*, Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/opinion/a-giant-stride-but/; Onwubiko, E. (2022, June 25). Unborn Baby; Between Right to Life and Abortion. *Platinum Post*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://platinumpost.ng/2022/06/25/unborn-baby-between-right-to-life-and-abortion/.
- ³¹⁷Africa: Roe v Wade Why Africans Should CARE. (2022, May 27). *allAfrica.com*. Retrieved November 2, 2023, from https://allafrica.com/stories/202205270042.html.
- ³¹⁸Namubiru, L., & Adeyeri, Y. (2022, June 22). What might the US be like post-Roe v Wade? Look at present-day Nigeria. *openDemocracy*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/5050/abortion-united-states-roe-v-wade-deaths-nigeria-law/.
- ³¹⁹Kasujja, A., Odhiambo, R., Kioko, A., Munyasia, N., & Tabot, M. (2022, July 4). What impact could Roe v Wade abortion ruling have on Africa? *BBC*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/p0cjn25l. ³²⁰Kukoyi, O. (2022, July 22). What the US Anti-Abortion ruling means for Africa. *OkayAfrica*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://www.okayafrica.com/abortion-in-africa/.
- ³²¹Rafiu, A. (2022, July 1). A giant stride, but... *The Guardian Nigeria*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://guardian.ng/opinion/a-giant-stride-but/.
- ³²²Onwubiko, E. (2022, June 25). Unborn baby: Between right to life and abortion. *Platinum Post News*. Retrieved July 12, 2023, from https://platinumpost.ng/2022/06/25/unborn-baby-between-right-to-life-and-abortion/.
 ³²³Victoria Mba, Trust and Support Foundation, (Nigeria) 14 March 2023.

FEMINISTA International Alliance for Sexual and Reproductive Health, Rights, and Justice www.fosfeminista.org